### **CHAPTER I**

### **SOCIAL SECTOR**

### 1.1 Introduction

The findings based on audit of State Government units under Social Sector are featured in this chapter. During 2016-17, against a total budget provision of ₹4,740.05 crore under Social Sector, a total expenditure of ₹3,375.68 crore was incurred by 17 departments. The department-wise details of budget provision and expenditure incurred there against are shown in **Table No. 1.1.1**.

Table No. 1.1.1 Budget Provision and Expenditure of Departments in Social Sector

(₹in crore)

Sl. No.	Department	Budget Provision	Expenditure
1	Labour and Employment	21.21	15.59
2	Information and Publicity	7.74	6.20
3	Tribal Affairs and Hill and Schedule Caste	534.00	426.92
4	Education <sup>1</sup>	1,360.48	1,115.64
5	Medical Health and Family Welfare	677.06	479.56
6	Youth Affairs and Sports	58.88	55.47
7	Social Welfare	329.80	213.25
8	Relief and Disaster Management	75.82	38.46
9	Panchayat	71.50	55.27
10	Arts and Culture	48.26	45.55
11	Minorities and Other Backward Classes	84.25	19.97
12	Consumer Affairs, Food and Public Distribution	58.91	23.85
13	Municipal Administration Housing and Urban Development	294.66	98.27
14	Community and Rural Development	1,117.48	781.68
	Total	4,740.05	3,375.68

Source: Appropriation Accounts

Besides, the Central Government had been transferring a sizeable amount of funds directly to the implementing agencies of the State Government for implementation of various programmes of the Central Government. During 2016-17, out of  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{?}{}}$  330.54 crore directly released to different implementing agencies,  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{?}{}}$  190.58 crore was under Social Sector. The details are shown in *Appendix 1.1.* 

1

There are four Directorates *viz.*, Adult Education, Education (Schools), Education (University) and Technical Education for which separate information are not available.

### 1.1.1 Planning and conduct of Audit

Compliance Audit is conducted in accordance with annual audit plan. The auditee units are selected on the basis of risk assessment. Areas taken up are selected on the basis of topicality, financial significance, social relevance, internal control system of the units and occurrence of defalcation/misappropriation/embezzlement as well as findings of previous Audit Reports. All important departmental directorates and district level units are audited annually.

Inspection Reports are issued to the heads of units as well as heads of departments after completion of audit. Based on the replies received, audit observations are either settled or further action for compliance is advised. Important audit findings are processed for inclusion in the Audit Report of Comptroller and Auditor General (C&AG) of India.

Audits were conducted during 2016-17 involving expenditure of ₹11,585.09 crore including expenditure of ₹11,085.80 crore of previous years of the State Government under Social Sector as shown in *Appendix 1.2*. This chapter contains two Performance Audit *viz.*, "Performance Audit of Relief and Disaster Management Department" and "Implementation of Border Area Development Programme", four Compliance Audit paragraphs and one Follow-Up Audit of "Youth Affairs and Sports Department" as discussed in the succeeding paragraphs.

### PERFORMANCE AUDIT

### RELIEF AND DISASTER MANAGEMENT DEPARTMENT

### 1.2 Performance Audit of Relief and Disaster Management Department

### Highlights

Performance Audit of Relief and Disaster Management Department revealed the following irregularities.

• State Disaster Management Policy, State Disaster Management Plan and District Disaster Management Plans were not prepared.

### (Paragraph 1.2.8.3, 1.2.8.4 and 1.2.8.5)

• State Disaster Management Authority had not formulated guideline for integration of different departments for prevention and mitigation of disasters.

(*Paragraph 1.2.8.6*)

• Stockpile of relief and rescue material was not maintained in the sampled districts.

(*Paragraph 1.2.8.8*)

• Though State Disaster Mitigation Fund was constituted in December 2010, it was not operationalized (August 2017) as no funds were allotted for mitigation purposes.

(Paragraph 1.2.8.11)

• Financial Relief assistance of ₹40.46 crore under National Disaster Response Fund were not released to the victims of disaster.

(*Paragraph 1.2.9.3*)

• There was delay of 15 to 144 months in payment of financial relief assistance to victims of disaster.

(*Paragraph 1.2.9.4*)

• There was short disbursement of relief assistance by ₹20.50 crore during 2014-17.

(*Paragraph 1.2.9.5*)

• Delay in release of National Disaster Response Fund and State Disaster Response Fund by the State Government resulted in avoidable interest liability of ₹5.10 crore.

 $(Paragraph \ 1.2.10.3(i))$ 

• State Disaster Response Fund and National Disaster Response Fund to the tune of ₹50.46 crore was not transferred to interest bearing Reserve Fund.

(*Paragraph 1.2.10.3(ii*))

• There was loss of interest amounting to ₹12.63 crore due to non-investment of balances available under State Disaster Response Fund.

(*Paragraph 1.2.10.8*)

• There were irregularities in hiring of Disaster Management Professionals.

(*Paragraph 1.2.11.2*)

### 1.2.1 Introduction

A disaster is an event or series of events, which gives rise to casualties and damage or loss of property, infrastructure, environment, essential services or means of livelihood on a scale that is beyond the normal coping capacity of the affected community. Disasters disrupt progress and destroy the outcome of developmental efforts over several years, often pushing nations in quest for progress back by several decades. Thus, efficient reduction of disaster risks rather than mere response to their occurrence, has in recent times received increased attention both within India and abroad. With a vision to build a safe and disaster resilient India, the Government of India took a defining step towards holistic disaster management by enacting the Disaster Management (DM) Act, 2005.

The unique geo-climatic condition of Manipur makes the State vulnerable to various natural disasters. The State forms a part of the most severe seismic zone in the country namely Zone-V of Seismic Zoning Map of India that is referred as Very High Damage Risk Zone. The main natural disasters generally occurring in the State are earthquake, landslides, floods, fires, drought, *etc*.

During the period covered by Audit, the State faced several disasters as shown in **Table No. 1.2.1**.

Table No. 1.2.1 List of Disasters that occurred in the State during 2012-13 to 2016-17

Sl. No.	Nature of Calamity	Name of District	Date of incident
1	Carbon Monoxide gas leak inside ring-well	Churachandpur	25-04-2012
2	Pest Attack (Rodent menace)	Tamenglong	2013
3	Cyclonic Storm	Churachandpur	03-05-2013
4	Fire	Churachandpur	10-03-2014 15-04-2014 02-05-2014
5	Hailstorm	Churachandpur	14-05-2014
6	Flood and Landslide	Entire State	2015
7	Earthquake	Entire State	04-01-2016
8	Hailstorm	Entire State	April 2016

Source: Departmental Records

One major earthquake occurred in January 2016 which caused severe damage of property and loss of human lives in the State. A case study on the earthquake of January 2016 is discussed in *Paragraph 1.2.12* in detail.

### 1.2.2 Organization setup

The Department of Relief and Disaster Management (R&DM), Government of Manipur was set up as a separate Department in 2006 as per the provisions of the Disaster Management Act, 2005 in order to respond effectively to various disasters and calamities. The Department is responsible for providing relief assistance to the victims of various natural calamities as well as imparting awareness.

At the State level, the Manipur State Disaster Management Authority (MSDMA) was established in December 2005 under the chairmanship of Chief Minister and is responsible for laying down policies and plans for disaster management. The MSDMA is assisted by State Executive Committee (SEC) headed by the Chief Secretary of the State.

At the district level, the responsibility for disaster management activities, preparedness and relief work is vested with the Deputy Commissioners (DCs).

The organisational structure of the Relief and Disaster Management Department in the State is shown in **Chart No. 1.2.1**.

Chairman, MSDMA (Chief Minister) Manipur State Disaster Management Authority State Executive Committee (Chief Secretary) Line Department Relief and Disaster Management Department (Fire & Emergency Services, State Police Force, Village Defence Force) Secretary-in-charge of Relief and Disaster Management Department State Emergency Operation Centre (SEOC) **Deputy Commissioner** DM Institute/ District level Disaster Management District Emergency Civil Defence/ Operation Centre State Disaster Local bodies/ Response Force Sub-Divisional Officer/ **Block Development Officer** 

Chart No. 1.2.1 Disaster Management Structure in Manipur

Source: State Disaster Management Plan

### 1.2.3 Audit Objectives

The Performance Audit of Relief and Disaster Management Department was conducted to ascertain whether:

- (i) Planning for disaster preparedness and identification of disasters was effective and efficient;
- (ii) Programmes/schemes were implemented by the Department efficiently, effectively and economically;
- (iii) Financial management was efficient and adequate funds were provided in a timely manner and utilized for specified purposes; and,
- (iv) Adequate manpower and effective monitoring mechanisms exist.

### 1.2.4 Scope of Audit

The Performance Audit was conducted during April to August 2017 covering the period from 2012-13 to 2016-17. Records of the SDMA, SEC and Administrative Head of the Department of the R&DM, Disaster Management Institute, schemes and programmes implemented by R&DM Department like National School Safety Programme (NSSP), Civil Defence at the State and Directorate level were checked by Audit. At field level, out of nine districts in the State, four districts *i.e.* Bishnupur, Churachandpur, Senapati and Thoubal were selected adopting Probability Proportional to Size Without Replacement Method (PPSWOR) with size measurable to funds received by the districts for relief and disaster management.

### 1.2.5 Audit Methodology

The Performance Audit commenced with an Entry Conference in April 2017 with the Principal Secretary and Ex-officio Director, R&DM Department and their officers and staff wherein audit objectives, audit criteria and scope of audit were discussed. This was followed by scrutiny of records covering the period from 2012-13 to 2016-17 of the Directorate of R&DM, Civil Defence and District Disaster Management Authorities (DDMAs) of four sampled districts. Audit findings were framed based on scrutiny of records, analysis of data, information and replies furnished to the questionnaire/audit memoranda by the units test checked. Photographic evidence and physical verification of Emergency Operation Center (EOC) buildings were also undertaken to substantiate the audit observations. The draft Performance Audit Report was issued to the Government in October 2017. The Department submitted their comments in January 2018. An Exit Conference with the Principal Secretary along with their officers and staff was held in January 2018 wherein audit findings were discussed. The views of the Department are incorporated suitably in the Report.

### 1.2.6 Audit Criteria

Criteria for the Performance Audit were derived from the following sources.

- Disaster Management Act, 2005 (DM Act);
- National Policy on Disaster Management, 2009 (NDMP);
- State disaster plan, guidelines and other instructions issued by Ministry of Home Affairs, National Disaster Management Authority, State Disaster Management Authority;
- Crisis management plans of different areas/Ministries;
- Government of India Orders and Notifications;
- Central Treasury Rules, Receipts and Payments Rules, General Financial Rules;
- State Government Orders and Notifications; and,
- Guidelines on Constitution and Administration of the State Disaster Response Fund and National Disaster Response Fund issued by the Government of India from time to time.

### 1.2.7 Acknowledgement

Indian Audit and Accounts Department (IA&AD) acknowledges the cooperation extended by the State Government in providing necessary information and records to Audit.

### **Audit findings**

Significant audit findings noticed during the Performance Audit are discussed in the succeeding paragraphs.

### 1.2.8 Planning

### (A) State Disaster Management Structure

### 1.2.8.1 Constitution of mandatory authorities and committees

As per the provisions of the DM Act, various authorities and committees at both the State and District levels which would be responsible for framing policies and plans for disaster management as well as implementing and monitoring the same were constituted as shown in **Table No. 1.2.2**.

Table No. 1.2.2 Mandatory authorities and committees

Reference	Particulars	Head	Responsibility	Constituted
Section 14	State Disaster Management Authority (SDMA)	Chief Minister	To prepare State disaster management policies, approve the State Disaster Management Plan (SDMP), coordinate implementation of the SDMP and to recommend provision of funds for mitigation and preparedness measures	December 2005
Section 20(1)	State Executive Committee (SEC)	Chief Secretary	To assist the SDMA in the performance of its functions, implement the National Plan and State Plan; act as the coordinating and monitoring body for management of disaster in the State.	December 2005
Section 25(1)	District Disaster Management Authority (DDMA)	Deputy Commissioner (DC)	Planning, coordinating and implementing bodies for disaster management at the district level; to prepare the District Disaster Management Plan (DDMP) and monitor its implementation.	December 2010

### 1.2.8.2 Advisory Committee not constituted

Section 17 of the DM Act empowers the SDMA to constitute a State Advisory Committee (SAC) consisting of experts having practical experience of disaster management to make recommendations on different aspects of disaster management. Section 28(1) also empowers the DDMA to constitute one or more District Advisory Committee (DAC) for the efficient discharge of its functions and to co-ordinate the activities of various Departments during the time of disaster related emergency in the District. Audit noticed that the Department did not constitute SAC and DAC(s) in the sampled districts (August 2017).

In the absence of SAC, the State could not acquire and utilise the benefit of having an advisory body with a large collective experience and technical expert knowledge in the management of disaster. Moreover, measures taken by the district administration, if any, to coordinate various line departments in the district during the time of disaster was not available on record.

The Department stated that (January 2018) that SAC was not constituted as it entails administrative cost and will be constituted only when SDMA considers it necessary. Constitution of DAC was stated to be at the discretion of the DDMA.

### (B) Planning for preparedness and identification of disaster

Planning for disaster management is the first stage of the disaster management cycle on which the effectiveness and success of the remaining components largely depends. Multilevel planning system has to be established for disaster management.

### 1.2.8.3 State Disaster Management Policy not prepared

Para 2.31 of the NDMP read with Section 18(2)(a) of the DM Act requires the SDMA to prepare the State Disaster Management Policy that would evolve a holistic and integrated approach towards disaster management with emphasis on building strategic partnerships at various levels. The themes underpinning the policy shall be:

- Community based DM, including last mile integration of the policy, plans and execution;
- Capacity development in all spheres;
- Consolidation of past initiatives and best practices;
- Cooperation with agencies at National and State levels; and,
- Multi-sectoral synergy.

The State Authority did not prepare the State Disaster Management Policy as required *ibid*. In the absence of such a policy, building strategic partnerships at various levels was out of question. The Department accepted the observation and stated (January 2018) that the State DM Policy is being prepared. Further information had not been received (February 2018).

### 1.2.8.4 Delay in preparation of State Disaster Management Plan (SDMP)

Section 23 of the DM Act, 2005 provides that every SEC should prepare a SDMP in conformity with the guidelines to be issued on related matters by SDMA<sup>2</sup> and get the same approved by the SDMA. Departments of the State Governments were directed to draw up plans in accordance with the State Plan. The State Plan shall include:

- (a) the vulnerability of different parts of the State to different forms of disasters;
- (b) the measures to be adopted for prevention and mitigation of disasters;
- (c) the manner in which the mitigation measures shall be integrated with the development plans and projects;
- (d) the capacity-building and preparedness measures to be taken;
- (e) the roles and responsibilities of each Department of the Government of the State in relation to the measures specified in clauses (b), (c) and (d) above; and
- (f) the roles and responsibilities of different Departments of the Government of the State in responding to any threatening disaster situation or disaster.

The NDMA also had issued guidelines for preparation of the State Disaster Management Plan in July 2007.

NDMA guidelines for preparation of the SDMP was issued in July 2007.

Though the SEC had prepared first State Disaster Management Plan 2015-16 in June 2016, the same was yet to be approved by SDMA till the date of audit (August 2017). Thus, disaster management activities in the State were managed by the State and district level authorities without a proper State level plan during the last nine years from July 2007 to June 2016.

The Department did not offer any comments (February 2018).

### 1.2.8.5 District Disaster Management Plan not prepared

As per Section 31 of DM Act, DDMA of each district shall prepare District Disaster Management Plan (DDMP) and get it approved by SDMA. The DDMP is to be reviewed and updated annually. The DDMP shall, *inter alia*, include areas in the district vulnerable to different forms of disasters; measures to be taken for prevention, mitigation, capacity-building and preparedness. Audit noticed that the sampled districts did not prepare DDMP (August 2017).

While accepting the observation, the Department stated (January 2018) that the DDMP is being prepared. Further action had not been intimated to Audit (February 2018).

# 1.2.8.6 Guidelines for integration of different departments in prevention and mitigation of disaster not formulated

Section 18(2)(d) of the DM Act states that the SDMA may lay down guidelines to be followed by the State Government departments for the purposes of integration of measures for prevention of disasters and mitigation in their development plans and projects and provide necessary technical assistance.

The SDMA did not formulate any guidelines as required *ibid*, indicating that there was no clear procedure for integrating and coordinating with all the line departments in taking up prevention and mitigation measures of disaster. This could result in overlapping of efforts among the departments thereby causing delays in taking preventive and mitigation measures.

The Department stated (January 2018) that the guidelines for integration of different departments in prevention and mitigation of disaster was already included in the SDMP 2015-16. The reply of the Government is not tenable as the draft SDMP 2015-16 did not incorporate guidelines to be followed by the State Government departments nor the strategy and/or methodology to be adopted in the unfortunate event of a disaster.

# 1.2.8.7 Disaster Management Plan not prepared by departments and provision for Disaster Management not made in their annual budgets

Section 40 read with Section 49(2) of the DM Act requires every department of the State Government to prepare a DMP in conformity with the guidelines laid down by the State Authority and make provisions in its annual budget for the purposes of carrying out the activities and programmes set out in its DMP. During the period covered by this audit, departments of the State Government neither prepared DMP nor made provisions in the annual budget for carrying out disaster management activities.

While accepting the observation, the Department stated (January 2018) that the departmental DMPs were being prepared under the scheme "Strengthening of SDMA and DDMA". Further update in this regard had not been received (February 2018).

### 1.2.8.8 Stockpile of relief and rescue materials not established

Section 30(2)(xxv) of DM Act states that the DMA may establish stockpiles of relief and rescue materials or ensure preparedness to make such materials available at a short notice.

As per National Disaster Management Guidelines (NDMG) for Management of Floods (January 2008) and NDMG for Management of Earthquake (April 2007), the required rescue and relief material are as shown in **Table No. 1.2.3**.

Sl. No.	Disaster	Rescue Material	Relief Material
1	Flood	Motor launches, country boats, inflatable rubber boats, life jackets, life buoys	Health care, food, water supply and sanitation, etc
2	Earthquake	Specialised heavy earthmoving equipment <sup>3</sup>	Tents, water supply and sanitation systems, transport and communication systems, and medical supplies

Table No. 1.2.3 Requisite Rescue and Relief Material

However, two of the sampled districts<sup>4</sup> did not maintain stockpile of relief and rescue materials (August 2017). This would hamper immediate response during the wake of any disaster in the districts.

While accepting the observation, the Department stated (January 2018) that stockpiles would be established. Further action had not been intimated to Audit (February 2018).

### 1.2.8.9 Emergency Operation Centres not functioning

Para 3.1.1 of Standard Operating Procedure (SOP) for Responding to Natural Disasters (RND), 2010 states that Emergency Operation Centres (EOCs) shall be set up at National, State and District levels with requisite facilities. The EOCs and Control Rooms at National, State and District levels will be the nerve centres for coordination and management of disasters.

Scrutiny of records and joint physical verification revealed that EOCs were not functional in all the sampled districts. In the absence of EOCs, coordination and management of disasters would be hampered.

While accepting the observation, the Department stated (January 2018) that EOCs were not functioning due to shortage of staff.

\_

State governments will compile a list of such equipment and identify suppliers of such specialised equipment and enter into long-term agreements for their mobilisation and deployment in the event of an earthquake.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Senapati and Churachandpur Districts.

#### 1.2.8.10 India Disaster Resource Network data not maintained

India Disaster Resource Network (IDRN) is a nation-wide web based platform, for managing the inventory of equipment, skilled human resources and critical supplies for emergency response. Primary focus of IDRN portal is to enable the decision makers to find answers on availability of equipment and human resources required to combat any emergency. This database will also enable them to assess the level of preparedness for specific disasters. Para 3.11.1 of Standard Operating Procedure (SOP) for RND requires the State Governments to ensure that necessary entries have been made in the web-portal and updated at least once in a month by the designated District Authorities.

As on date of audit (August 2017), the Department has not made any entries in the web-portal. Non-availability of vital data in IDRN would slow down critical decision making while combating disaster situations.

While accepting the observation, the Department stated (January 2018) that necessary entries in the web-portal and updating will be started. Further action had not been intimated to Audit (February 2018).

### 1.2.8.11 Mitigation Funds not operationalized

Floods, earthquakes and cyclones cannot be avoided. However, with proper planning of developmental work in the risk prone area, these hazards can be prevented from turning into disasters. Section 48 of the DM Act requires States to constitute Disaster Mitigation Funds (DMF) at the State and District levels exclusively for the purpose of mitigation.

Scrutiny of records revealed that though State DMF was constituted in December 2010, it was not operationalized (August 2017) as no funds were allotted for mitigation purposes. Non-availability of mitigation funds would adversely affect post disaster mitigation efforts. The Department stated (January 2018) that DMF could not be operationalized due to lack of funds.

### 1.2.9 Programme Implementation

# 1.2.9.1 Doubtful expenditure on hiring of NGOs for Disaster Management training - ₹ 34.50 lakh

Scrutiny of records revealed that during period covered by audit, the Department paid ₹ 34.50 lakh for hiring two NGOs *viz.*, (i) Society for Peace and Prosperity, Khagempali and (ii) Society for Sustainable Development, Sagolband for conducting training/awareness on disaster management as shown in *Appendix 1.3*.

However, the Department could not produce records related to selection procedure of the NGOs, list of trainees, module of trainings, bills, *etc*. Therefore, expenditure of ₹34.50 lakh was doubtful as actual conduct of trainings could not be vouched.

The Department stated (January 2018) that selection of NGOs was done on trial basis considering the law and order situation of the State. The reply is not tenable as it resulted in undue benefit and doubtful expenditure.

### 1.2.9.2 Doubtful payment on construction works

Scrutiny of records revealed that the Directorate of Civil Defence, Manipur released ₹ 1.80 crore (at the rate of ₹ 19.96 lakh per district) to nine DRDAs for creation of Civil Defence set up in nine districts of Manipur for building infrastructure in double storey configuration under the Centrally Sponsored Scheme "Mainstreaming Civil Defence in Disaster Risk Reduction". In this connection, the DRDA Senapati district prepared estimate, drawing and specifications of the work<sup>5</sup> etc. for implementation in all the districts. As per records, the amounts provided for the work had been fully utilised except Bishnupur district due to misappropriation of fund for ₹7.89 lakh by forging signature of DC by an official<sup>6</sup> of DRDA Bishnupur. During joint physical verifications, it was noticed that no work was actually executed at the stated sites of three districts viz., (1) Imphal West, (2) Bishnupur and (3) Churachandpur. Further, the relevant records viz., work order, agreement, tender documents, bills, vouchers, APRs etc. for construction of the said buildings were not available except the related files and Measurement Book of Bishnupur district. During physical verification of works in Imphal West, Churachandpur and Bishnupur Districts, the following irregularities were noticed:

- The officials of Civil Defence had shown an existed old structure with an extension verandah as claimed by the DRDA, Imphal West district. The Civil Defence officials stated that the existing building is old court room and not constructed newly. Further, the building shown to Audit was totally different from the drawing and specifications of the work. These ground level facts raises the question as to whether the funds amounting to ₹19.96 lakh provided for construction of the building was drawn without execution of work.
- It was noticed that civil defence set up in double storey building for Churachandpur District was not available at the stated site *i.e.* within the Mini Secretariat Complex, Churachandpur. Instead, the official of DC had shown an existing building of Youth Affairs and Sports Department within the ongoing District Sports Complex at Tuibong, Churachandpur district. The claim of the Department is not acceptable since all the documents/records produced to Audit disclosed that the said building was stated to be constructed within the Mini Secretariat Complex, Churachandpur.
- The double storey building was also not actually constructed at the stated site of Bishnupur district. As claimed by DRDA, the official of DC Bishnupur had shown an existed building of Consumer Dispute Redressal Forum as newly constructed civil defence set up building. The photographs obtained during joint physical verification are shown in **Picture No. 1.2.1**.

Consisting of (i) Equipment store, Store Keeper's office, one toilet on ground floor and conference hall, Deputy Controller's office, pantry and two toilets on first floor (ii) Garage for parking vehicles

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Shri N. Marjit Singh, former account clerk

### Picture No. 1.2.1 Civil Defence set up in Bishnupur District





Joint Physical Verification at the stated site for Civil Defence set up in Bishnupur District. The building shown to Audit was a building of Consumer Dispute Redressal Forum, Bishnupur, Churachandpur and Tamenglong districts

The above facts point to the possibility that the total amount of ₹ 59.88 lakh for creation of civil defence set up in the three districts may have been drawn without execution of work.

# 1.2.9.3 Financial relief assistance under National Disaster Response Fund not paid to the victims of disaster - ₹ 40.46 crore

As per the guidelines of State Disaster Response Fund (SDRF), financial relief assistance should be paid to the victims immediately as response time is the crucial factor determining the effectiveness of the relief being given. Scrutiny of record revealed the following irregularities in providing relief assistance to the victims of disaster.

### (i) Flood (July – August 2015)

During July to August 2015, the State had experienced major flood and landslides in all districts. Due to constraints in availability of fund in the SDRF, the State Government requested (November 2015) for additional funds from the National Disaster Response Fund (NDRF). The Ministry of Home Affairs, Disaster Management Division released  $\stackrel{?}{\underset{?}{\sim}}$  38.71 crore from NDRF in two installments viz.,  $\stackrel{?}{\underset{?}{\sim}}$  9.68 crore in January 2016 and  $\stackrel{?}{\underset{?}{\sim}}$  29.03 crore in March 2016.

Scrutiny of records revealed that out of  $\stackrel{?}{\underset{?}{?}}$  38.71 crore received from GoI for payment of financial relief assistance, only  $\stackrel{?}{\underset{?}{?}}$  12.90 crore was paid to the victims in March 2017. The remaining  $\stackrel{?}{\underset{?}{?}}$  25.81 crore was yet to be released to the victims.

### (ii) Earthquake (January 2016)

Government of India released (September 2016) ₹ 14.65 crore from National Disaster Response Fund as financial relief assistance for the victims of the major earthquake of 04 January 2016. However, as on date of audit (June 2017), the State Government had not released the financial relief assistance. Reasons for non-release of financial relief to the victims of natural disaster even after a lapse of nine to 15 months of receipt of the money from Government of India were not available on record.

On these two issues being pointed out, the Department stated (January 2018) that out of  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{\checkmark}}$  40.46 crore received as financial relief assistance,  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{\checkmark}}$  14.65 crore was released for earthquake during August 2017 and the remaining amount of  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{\checkmark}}$  25.81 crore for flood victims would be released soon. However, no documentary evidence was furnished to Audit (February 2018).

### 1.2.9.4 Delay in payment of financial relief assistance

Scrutiny of the records of the DDMAs of Bishnupur, Thoubal and Senapati districts revealed that financial relief assistance to the tune of ₹ 5.87 crore to 25,839 numbers of disaster affected victims was paid 15 to 144 months after the date of calamities as shown in **Table No. 1.2.4**.

Table No. 1.2.4 Delay in payment of relief assistance

Name of District	No. of victims	Amount paid (₹ in crore)	Delay in payment
Bishnupur	15,743	3.12	15 to 88 months
Senapati	3,874	1.40	144 months
Thoubal	6,222	1.35	27 to 78 months
Total	25,839	5.87	

Source: Departmental Records

As the financial assistance was not provided to the victims when needed, resettlement of the victims was hampered. Details of the disasters in respect of which payments were delayed are shown in *Appendix 1.4*.

The Department stated (January 2018) that the payment of relief assistance was time consuming process as the concerned Sub Divisional Officers, Sub Deputy Collectors are engaged right from physical verification of the affected areas upto the stage of compiling and submitting cumulative proposal of the districts. The reply is not tenable as the Department should evolve a mechanism to reduce the time gap to complete the various stages for release of payments.

### 1.2.9.5 Short disbursement of relief assistance - ₹ 20.50 crore

Norms of relief assistance from the SDRF and the National Disaster Response Fund (NDRF), Ministry of Home Affairs (MHA), Government of India provides minimum payable relief for different types of property damaged by disaster.

Scrutiny of records of DDMA revealed that during 2014-17, out of  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{?}{?}}$  30.10 crore relief payable to 19,400 victims of different disasters, the DDMAs paid only  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{?}{?}}$  9.60 crore resulting in short payment of  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{?}{?}}$  20.50 crore as shown in *Appendix 1.5*.

Thus, the victims were deprived full benefits of the provisions of the norms *ibid*.

The Department stated (January 2018) that such shortcomings would be avoided in future. The reply is not acceptable as short payment of relief without sufficient reason amounts to disregarding the sufferings of the victims of the disaster.

### 1.2.9.6 Excess payment of relief assistance - ₹ 30.93 lakh

As per norms of relief assistance from the SDRF and the NDRF, relief assistance payable for partly damaged houses was ₹ 1,900 per house and relief assistance payable for loss of agriculture crop was ₹ 3,000 per hectare during 2010-15.

Scrutiny of records revealed that DDMA, Bishnupur District paid relief assistance of ₹ 1.02 crore against payable amount of ₹ 71.04 lakh resulting in excess payment of ₹ 30.93 lakh. Details are shown in **Table No. 1.2.5**.

Table No. 1.2.5 Excess payment of relief assistance to the victims of natural disaster in Bishnupur District

(₹in lakh)

Sl. No.	Nature of Disaster	Date of incident	Damaged property		Area in hectare	Date of payment	Amount	Amount payable	Excess Payment
1	Drought	16-09-2014	Paddy field	1,150	1,460	30-03-2017	65.70	43.80	21.90
2	Flood	22-08-2014 to 23-08-2014	Paddy field	63	77.14	16-12-2015	3.47	2.31	1.16
3	Cyclone	20-04-2010	Partly damaged house	1,312	NA	27-03-2017	32.80	24.93	7.87
	Total						101.97	71.04	30.93

Source: Records of DDMA Bishnupur

The Department stated (January 2018) that there was no excess payment. The reply was not acceptable as the fact remains that relief assistance paid was in excess of the norms *ibid*.

### 1.2.9.7 Doubtful Expenditure - ₹ 1.68 crore

Scrutiny of records of Deputy Commissioner/Chairman DDMA, Churachandpur and Senapati revealed SDRF amounting to ₹ 1.68 crore was disbursed during 2012 to 2016 to sub divisions for providing relief to the victims of natural disaster without maintaining the basic records like calamity reports and spot verification reports by responsible officers as shown in **Table No. 1.2.6**.

Table No. 1.2.6 Vital records for drawal and payment of the amounts not available

Sl. No.	Name of block	Number of victims	Amount (₹in lakh)				
Churach	Churachandpur District						
1	Churachandpur	3,964	22.04				
2	Singhat	426	1.52				
3	Henglep	594	1.81				
4	Tipaimukh	361	1.81				
5	Thanlon	178	0.49				
	Sub - Total	5,523	27.67				
Senapati	Senapati District						
1	Kangpokpi	3,874	139.95				
	Total	9,397	167.62				

Source: Departmental Records

The Department could not provide any plausible explanation or records regarding the matter (January 2018). In the absence of such records, it is doubtful whether the amounts were actually paid to the victims.

# 1.2.9.8 Idle expenditure on procurement of State Disaster Response Force training equipment without requirement

The Department procured training equipment worth ₹ 77.74 lakh during June to September 2012 for State Disaster Response Force (SDRF). The equipment was issued to Manipur Police Training College in January 2013. SDRF was constituted with personnel of State Fire Services in March 2015. Till March 2017, Manipur Police Training College had not provided any training on rescue and relief operations to SDRF and the equipment remained idle.

The Department did not comment on the idle expenditure and non-conducting of training for SDRF.

# 1.2.9.9 Doubtful expenditure on Rapid Visual Survey under National School Safety Programme

As per para 4(B) of Financial Management Guidelines, National School Safety Programme (NSSP), State Government had to conduct Rapid Visual Survey of schools to identify the non-structural mitigation measures required in the selected schools in two selected districts<sup>7</sup> among the 43 selected districts in the entire country. Para 4(D) of the guidelines states that based on the assessment report of Rapid Visual Survey, non-structural mitigation measures shall be taken up in these schools. The survey was to be done by trained technical persons. Four engineers from the State were trained for conducting Rapid Visual Survey in IIT Roorkee from 11 February 2013 to 01 March 2013.

Scrutiny of records revealed that the Department spent ₹21.50 lakh for conducting Rapid Visual Survey of 400 selected schools in June 2013 by the engineers other than the engineers who were trained in IIT Roorkee for the purpose. Period of conduct of the survey and the assessment reports of the Rapid Visual Survey team were not available on record, on account of which actual conduct of the survey to assess requirement for non-structural mitigation measures in schools could not be vouched. Hence, the expenditure was doubtful.

The Department stated (January 2018) that the Rapid Visual Survey report was misplaced during shifting of office. The reply seems to be an afterthought as nothing was stated during the course of audit.

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Chandel and Imphal East districts.

### 1.2.9.10 Joint operated accounts not opened

The SEC in its meeting (November 2012) under the Chairmanship of the Chief Secretary, Government of Manipur decided that the District Disaster Response Fund Accounts in the Districts should invariably be operated jointly by the Deputy Commissioner and the ADC/SDC (in-charge of Relief).

Scrutiny of records of the DDMAs revealed that the bank accounts of District Disaster Relief Fund Senapati and Bishnupur districts were operated only by the Deputy Commissioner of the concerned districts in violation of the directions of SEC.

The Department stated (January 2018) that the observation has been noted and necessary instruction will be issued to the concerned DDMAs. Further action has not been intimated to Audit (February 2018).

### 1.2.10 Financial Management

### 1.2.10.1 Funding for disaster management

Details of funds received and expenditure incurred during 2012-13 to 2016-17 at the State level are shown in **Table No. 1.2.7**.

Table No. 1.2.7 Funds received and expenditure incurred during 2012-13 to 2016-17 at the State level

(₹in crore)

Year	Total Funds received	Expenditure
2012-13	6.55	13.93
2013-14	11.09	5.50
2014-15	18.19	15.69
2015-16	25.48	23.19
2016-17	24.27	14.64
Total	85.58	72.95

Source: Detailed Appropriation Accounts and Departmental Records

During the period covered by this audit, total fund available was  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{\checkmark}}$  90.17 crore (inclusive of the opening balance to  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{\checkmark}}$  4.59 crore at the beginning of 2012-13). Out of this fund,  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{\checkmark}}$  72.95 crore was spent leaving a balance of  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{\checkmark}}$  17.22 crore at the end of the period.

There was nothing on record to justify/explain the excess expenditure incurred during 2012–13. Partial utilisation of funds during 2013-14 to 2016-17 resulted in delay in payment of benefits to the affected victims of different disasters.

The Department stated (January 2018) that excess expenditure during 2012-13 could be an accounting mistake and the same would be checked. Further action has not been intimated (January 2018).

Details of funds received and expenditure incurred during 2012-13 to 2016-17 in the sampled districts are shown in **Table No. 1.2.8**.

Table No. 1.2.8 Funds received and expenditure incurred during 2012-13 to 2016-17 in the sampled districts

(₹in lakh)

District	Opening Balance	Fund Received	Available fund	Expenditure	Closing Balances
Bishnupur	19.00	582.37	601.37	583.99	17.38
Churachandpur	65.10	203.74	268.84	268.63	0.21
Senapati	15.00	1159.66	1174.66	1148.68	25.98
Thoubal	0.57	798.03	798.60	315.28	483.32

Source: Departmental Records

It is seen that there were closing balances ranging from  $\stackrel{?}{\sim} 0.21$  lakh to  $\stackrel{?}{\sim} 4.83$  crore during 2012-17 in the sampled district.

Savings of funds could have been avoided by providing benefits to the beneficiaries and affected victims in time.

# 1.2.10.2 Balance amount of Calamity Relief Fund not deposited in State Disaster Response Fund

As per DM Act, 2005, every State needs to establish a State Disaster Response Fund (SDRF). Further, as per recommendation No. 61 of 13<sup>th</sup> Finance Commission (FC), CRF should be merged into the SDRF of the respective states. Further, as per Guidelines on constitution and administration of SDRF and NDRF, fund available under CRF as on 31 March 2010 shall be transferred to SDRF by credit to Major Head 8121 - General and other Reserve Funds and CRF shall cease to exist. The fund under SDRF was to be invested in securities as mentioned in the Guidelines.

Scrutiny of records revealed that ₹ 12.16 crore available under CRF as on 31 March 2010 was kept in the current bank account maintained by the Department without transferring to SDRF.

The Department stated (January 2018) that the fund was deposited in SDRF bank account through treasury challan. The reply is not tenable as the fund should have been deposited to SDRF under the Major Head 8121 and not into bank account. Thus, recommendations of 13<sup>th</sup> FC and provisions of Guidelines *ibid* were violated. Keeping the balance amount of CRF in bank account without transferring it to the Public Account involved risk of misutilisation and understatement of SDRF.

### 1.2.10.3 Release of Central and State share by State Government

As per Para 7 of the guidelines on Constitution and Administration of State Disaster Response Fund (SDRF) dated 28 September 2010, immediately upon receipt of Central share, the State Government is required to transfer the Central share along with the State's share to SDRF by credit to Major Head '8121 – General and Other Reserve Fund'. Para 7 of the updated guidelines *ibid* (July 2015), for delays in transfer to Major Head 8121 beyond 15 days from the date of release of Central share, the State Government would have to bear interest at Bank Rate of Reserve Bank of India. Further, Para 11(vi) of the guidelines *ibid* states that whenever the SDRF is replenished with additional Grants-in-aid from NDRF, the fund shall be treated in the same manner as the

funds in SDRF as far as transfer and accounting are concerned. The following irregularities were noticed with regards to transfer of fund by State Government.

### (i) Delay in release of fund and non release of interest

During October 2012 to March 2017, the State Government released ₹117.56 crore of SDRF (Central *plus* State share) and NDRF funds after delays ranging from 75 to 441 days from the date of receipt of Central share as shown in the *Appendix 1.6*.

Such delay in release of funds undermines the very purpose of the fund which in fact has been constituted to give timely financial aid for emergency relief activity.

Further scrutiny of records revealed that during 2015-16 to 2016-17, funds were released after delays ranging from 78 to 441 days on account of which the State Government was liable to pay interest of ₹ 5.10 crore as per the updated guidelines (2015) as shown in **Table No. 1.2.9**.

Table No. 1.2.9 Interest payable to State Disaster Response Fund

(₹in lakh)

Sl.	Date of	Name	Central	State	Date of	Delay	RBI	Inter	est paya	ble
No.	release of Central share	of	share	share	release by State	in days	Bank rate %	Central Share	State Share	Total
1	17-08-2015	SDRF	855	100	02-02-2016	154	8.25	29.76	3.48	33.24
2	19-01-2016	NDRF	968	NA	30-03-2017	421	7.50	83.74		83.74
3	31-03-2016	NDRF	322 <sup>\$</sup>	NA	30-03-2017	349	7.50	23.09		23.09
4	31-03-2016	NDRF	2581 <sup>\$</sup>	NA	#	441	7.50	233.88		233.88
5	28-07-2016	SDRF	900	100	21-03-2017	221	7.00	38.15	4.24	42.38
6	06-09-2016	NDRF	1465	NA	#	282	7.00	79.23		79.23
7	29-03-2017	SDRF	900	100	#	78	6.75	12.98	1.44	14.42
							Total	500.83	9.16	509.99

Source: Departmental Records

However, the State Government failed to release the payable interest till date of Audit (June 2017). Timely release of fund would have avoided extra burden of ₹ 5.10 crore to the State exchequer.

The Department stated (January 2018) that the Finance Department was requested to take up necessary action. Further action has not been intimated (February 2018).

# (ii) State Disaster Response Fund and National Disaster Response Fund not deposited -₹ 50.46 crore

Scrutiny of records revealed that the Department failed to transfer  $\stackrel{?}{\underset{?}{?}}$  50.46 crore ( $\stackrel{?}{\underset{?}{?}}$  25.81 crore +  $\stackrel{?}{\underset{?}{?}}$  14.65 crore +  $\stackrel{?}{\underset{?}{?}}$  10.00 crore) to Reserve Fund under the Major Head 8121 as mentioned at Sl. No. 4, 6 and 7 of **Table No. 1.2.9**.

The Department stated (January 2018) that relief assistance of ₹ 14.65 crore for earthquake was released during August 2017 and regarding the remaining

<sup>\*</sup>Not yet released; calculated up to 30-06-2017.

Solution ₹29.03 crore, ₹3.22 crore was released by State Government on 30-03-2017. Therefore, interest for ₹3.22 crore was calculated upto 30-03-2017 and interest for the remaining ₹25.81 crore (₹29.03 crore-₹3.22 crore) was calculated upto 30-06-2017.

amount, the Finance Department was requested to take up necessary action. However, no documentary evidence for release of ₹ 14.65 crore was furnished to Audit (February 2018) and further action has not been intimated (February 2018).

### 1.2.10.4 Transactions in Cash Book not accounted- ₹ 7.22 crore

As per Rule 77 of Central Treasury Rules, all monetary transactions should be entered in the Cash Book as soon as they occur and should be attested by the Head of the Office in token of check.

Scrutiny of Cash Book and Bill Register of the Department revealed that a sum of ₹7.22 crore (*Appendix 1.7*) was drawn for payment of relief assistance to the beneficiaries of flood and earthquake of Senapati, Thoubal, Churachandpur, Bishnupur and Ukhrul districts during the period from 7 October 2015 to 16 June 2016. However, the amount was neither accounted for in the relevant Cash Book nor in the bank account statement.

The Department stated (August 2017) that the amount was transferred directly to the account of the concerned DDRF without parking in the Drawing and Disbursing Officer (DDO) account due to which the transactions were not accounted on Cash Book. The reply is not tenable as non-entry in Cash Book violates the rules *ibid*.

### 1.2.10.5 Irregular Payments – ₹ 30.68 crore

Rule 28 of Receipts and Payments Rules states that no withdrawal of money may be made from Government Account except by presentation of bill in support of relevant claim for the purpose. Further, Rule 52(5) of General Financial Rules 2005 (GFR) states that DDOs shall maintain a Bill Register in Form TR 28-A for recording all bills presented for payment to the Pay and Accounts Office (PAO) or Treasury.

Scrutiny of records of the four sampled districts, Disaster Management Institute (DMI)<sup>8</sup> and National School Safety Programme (NSSP)<sup>9</sup> revealed that during 2012-13 to 2016-17 all the withdrawal of funds amounting to  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{\checkmark}{}}$  30.68 crore were made without presentation of any bill and bill register were also not maintained-in violation of the provisions *ibid*.

The Department stated (January 2018) that bills were not prepared and bill register was not maintained due to non availability of trained accountant in the Department. The reply is not tenable as non-maintenance of bill register violates the rule *ibid*.

-

<sup>8</sup> Set up under the Department for conducting disaster management training.

A centrally sponsored scheme implemented by the Department.

### 1.2.10.6 Fund parked by diverting to another bank account - ₹ 1.73 crore

As per Rule 290 of Central Treasury Rules, no money shall be drawn from the treasury unless it is required for immediate disbursement. It is not permissible to draw money from the treasury in anticipation of demands or to prevent the lapse of budget grants.

The Department withdrew ₹ 1.73 crore from SDRF for purchase of training equipment (July 2014) and deposited the amount in the bank account of the Disaster Management Institute. However, till date of Audit (August 2017) the fund remained unutilized. Parking of fund hindered timely implementation of various schemes and programmes to deal with disasters in the State like taking up measures for the prevention, mitigation, preparedness and capacity building.

The Department stated (January 2018) that the funds were parked under the direction of the Finance Department. However, the directive of Finance Department violates the provision *ibid*.

### 1.2.10.7 Irregular drawal and deposit of Relief and Disaster Management funds in cash

The Finance Department, Government of Manipur had banned (March 2008) drawal of cheque in favour of self by all DDOs and deposit into any DDO account unless specifically permitted by the Finance Department. Failure to comply with the order *ibid* was to be treated as a case of fraud and would be liable to prosecution under the Manipur Public Servants Personal Liability Act, 2006.

### (i) Irregular Drawal of funds in cash/self-cheques - ₹7.27 crore

Scrutiny of bank account statements for 2012-17 of various offices revealed that the DDOs drew ₹ 7.27 crore meant for payment of relief assistance under National School Safety Programme (NSSP) and Disaster Management Institute (DMI) in cash/through self cheques in contravention to the Government Order as shown in **Table No. 1.2.10**.

Table No. 1.2.10 Details of drawal of self cheques

Sl. No.	Name of Office	Amount (₹ in crore)
1	Directorate	0.43
2	Disaster Management Institute	1.76
3	National School Safety Programme	1.87
4	DDMA Senapati	0.50
5	DDMA Churachandpur	0.88
6	DDMA Bishnupur	1.26
7	DDMA Thoubal	0.57
	Total	7.27

Source: Departmental Records

The Department stated (January 2018) that cash/self cheque is the only method to implement the programmes. The reply is not acceptable as drawal of funds in cash or self cheque violates the directions of the State Government.

### (ii) Calamity Relief Fund and State Disaster Response Fund deposited in cash- ₹10.19 crore

As per Finance Accounts of the State Government for 2009-10, ₹ 10.19 crore was shown as withdrawn from "Major Head 2245 Relief on account of Natural calamities" and booked as expenditure. However, scrutiny of bank account statement of CRF and SDRF of the Director, Relief and Disaster Management Department revealed that this amount was deposited in cash into the bank account of the DDO on 03 December 2010 (*i.e.*, during 2010-11) by an individual in violation of Government of Manipur's Orders *ibid*. There was no record to show how the amount was accounted or kept during the intervening period of March 2010 to December 2010. Moreover, the amount had not been credited to Major Head 8121 – State Disaster Relief Fund as on date of audit (August 2017) which contravened the extant guidelines.

The Department stated (January 2018) that the fund was deposited through treasury challan. The reply is not acceptable as the fund deposited though treasury challan would reflect in Major Head 8121 - State Disaster Relief Fund and not in bank account. Further, the Department remained silent on whereabouts of the fund during the period from March 2010 to December 2010.

### (iii) Deposit of National School Safety Programme Fund - ₹13.78 lakh

Scrutiny of cash book and bank account statement for implementation of NSSP maintained by the Director, Relief and Disaster Management Department revealed that ₹ 13.78 lakh was deposited in cash (September 2015, December 2015 and January 2016) in contravention to the State Government's directive. Relevant records and documents *viz.*, copies for receipt of funds, bill copies, administrative approval and expenditure sanction *etc.* for drawal of the amounts in cash were not maintained.

Thus, the DDOs failed to comply with the extant provisions leading to irregular drawal of funds in cash through self-cheques persistently with high risk of misappropriation. As such, Audit could not ascertain whether the amounts were utilized for the purpose for which the funds were sanctioned.

The Department stated (January 2018) that ₹ 10.78 lakh drawn in cash was re-deposited in cash due to cancellation of training. The Department was silent on the remaning amount of ₹ 3 lakh. Drawal and deposit of fund in cash is against the Orders (March 2008) of the State Government.

# 1.2.10.8 Loss of interest income to the tune of ₹ 12.63 crore due to failure to invest balances available under State Disaster Response Fund

As per the guidelines, the accretion to the SDRF/CRF together with the income earned on the investment of unspent amounts was to be invested in:

- Central Government Securities;
- Auctioned Treasury bills; and,

Account No.10329727803 of State Bank of India, Secretariat Branch

• Interest earning deposits and certificates of deposits with scheduled commercial banks.

Scrutiny of the records revealed that during 2012-13 to 2016-17, the State Government released ₹ 121.60 crore as grants under Central and State shares of SDRF. The Department deposited the entire amount into '8121-General & Other Reserve Fund' and incurred expenditure of ₹ 52.01 crore during the period. The fund balance at the close of each financial year ranged from ₹ 22.76 crore to ₹ 80.63 crore as shown in **Table No. 1.2.11**.

Table No. 1.2.11 Statement showing loss of interest

(₹in crore)

Year	Opening Balance	Addition	Expenditure	Closing Balance	Interest loss (calculated at six <i>per cent</i> per annum <sup>11</sup> )
2012-13	11.01	11.75	-	22.76	1.37
2013-14	22.76	4.18	-	26.94	1.62
2014-15	26.94	8.57	-	35.51	2.13
2015-16	35.51	36.84	27.79	44.56	2.67
2016-17	44.56	60.26	24.22	80.60	4.84
	Total	121.60	52.01		12.63

Source: Department Records

Had these balances been invested as per guidelines *ibid* instead of parking under '8121-General & Other Reserve Fund', interest to the tune of ₹ 12.63 crore would have accrued to SDRF. Thus, there was a loss to that extent.

#### 1.2.10.9 DCC bills not submitted - ₹ 4.57 crore

As per Rules 308 and 309 of CTR, Detailed Countersigned Contingent (DCC) bills are to be submitted in respect of the Abstract Contingent (AC) bills drawn, and sent to the Office of the Accountant General (A&E) within a month from the date of receipt of such AC bills. Further, DCC bills should be submitted with supported vouchers.

Scrutiny of AC Bill Register revealed that during the period covered by audit, 32 AC bills amounting to ₹2.77 crore was drawn as shown in the *Appendix 1.8*. However, records for submission of DCC bills were not made available to Audit (August 2017).

Similarly, scrutiny of records of Civil Defence revealed that ₹ 1.80 crore was drawn on AC bill during 2014-15 for "Construction of double storied buildings in nine districts". The DCC bills were not submitted till the date of audit (August 2017).

Thus, DCC bills for  $\stackrel{?}{\checkmark}$  4.57 crore ( $\stackrel{?}{\checkmark}$  2.77 crore +  $\stackrel{?}{\checkmark}$  1.80 crore) were not submitted.

The Department stated (January 2018) that DCC bills would be submitted soon. Further action had not been intimated (February 2018).

Least rate of interest among (i) Central Government Securities; (ii) Auctioned Treasury bills; and, (iii) Interest earning deposits and certificates of deposits with scheduled commercial bank for the corresponding period.

# 1.2.10.10 Bills drawn on Grants-in-aid bills instead of AC Bills and non-production of records - ₹ 3.40 crore

Finance Department, Government of Manipur sanctioned (August 2014 and January 2016) the drawal of ₹ 3.40 crore to the Department on the condition that the amounts should be drawn on Abstract Contingent (AC) Bills and expenditure were to be incurred as per financial rules and regulations.

However, the Department drew the entire amount through bills for payment on account of Grants-in-aid and relief works as shown in **Table No. 1.2.12**.

Table No. 1.2.12 Bills drawn on Grants-in-aid bills instead of AC Bills

Sl. No.	Bill No. & date	Particulars	Amount (₹ in crore)
1.	63 (R&DM) dt. 18-09-2014	Grants-in-aid for Capacity Building to be deposited to Disaster Management Institute (DMI) for Disaster Response under 13 <sup>th</sup> FC Award for 2013-14.	1.00
2.	78 (R&DM) dt.13-01-2016	Providing relief to the victims affected by Earthquake of 4/1/2016 under Tamenglong, Senapati, Imphal East, Imphal West, Thoubal and Bishnupur Districts	2.40
		Total	3.40

Source: Departmental Records

Reason for drawal of Grants-in-aid bills instead of AC bills in violation of Government's Orders was not recorded. Further, there was no records for actual utilization/payment of the amount *viz.*, vouchers, APRs, detailed list of beneficiary, assessment records, districts affected, population affected, death, injured, missing, houses damaged, relief camps, forces deployed for Relief and Rescue and monitoring *etc.* In the absence of such vital records, utilization of the amount for the intended purpose for which it was sanctioned could not be vouched.

The Department stated (January 2018) that such mistakes would not happen again. However, the Department was silent over the issue of non-production of records.

### 1.2.10.11 Diversion of fund - ₹ 53.71 lakh

Rule 26(ii) of GFR states that expenditure is to be incurred for the purpose for which funds have been provided. Further, para 3 of the guidelines on Constitution and Administration of State Disaster Response Fund (July 2015) states that fund under SDRF shall be used only for meeting the expenditure for providing immediate relief to the victims of natural disasters mentioned in the guidelines. Further, the guidelines also states that administrative expenses, provision for disaster preparedness, restoration, reconstruction and mitigation should be built into the State Plan funds and should not be a part of SDRF or NDRF.

Scrutiny of records revealed that the Department spent ₹29.62 lakh during 2014-17 on various items such as printing of Disaster Management plan and other administrative expenses. Further, the DDMAs of Senapati and Churachandpur districts utilised ₹10.59 lakh and ₹13.50 lakh respectively from DDRF on repairing works of government buildings, office miscellaneous

expenses *viz.*, travelling expenses, vehicle repairing, cartridge, electric bills, *etc.* and relief to the victims of dog bite which was not a notified natural disaster from DDRF. This resulted in diversion of SDRF funds to the tune of  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{?}{$\sim}} 53.71$  lakh ( $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{?}{$\sim}} 29.62$  lakh +  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{?}{$\sim}} 10.59$  lakh +  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{?}{$\sim}} 13.50$  Lakh) during 2014-17.

The Department stated (January 2018) that the DMI account is for capacity building activities and not a part of SDRF and therefore, ₹ 29.62 lakh spent on various activities was justified. The reply is not acceptable as the audit observation is the expenditure made from SDRF account is on various matter other than relief activities. Further, while accepting the audit observation DDMA Senapati stated (January 2018) that such diversion would not happen again. However, DDMA Churachandpur remained silent on the issue.

### 1.2.10.12 Leviable taxes and charges not deducted –₹ 32.97 lakh

As per Orders of the Government of Manipur (GoM), Value Added Tax (VAT) (5.6 per cent), Agency Charges (11.75 per cent) and Labour Cess (one per cent) were to be deducted at source while making payment/release of fund to the work agency from the bills of construction works.

Scrutiny of records revealed that the Directorate of Civil Defence paid an amount of ₹ 1.80 crore without deducting leviable taxes and charges amounting to ₹ 32.97 lakh for construction of Emergency Operation Center (EOC) building under "Mainstreaming of Civil Defence in Disaster Risk Reduction for most vulnerable districts" to the work agencies i.e., nine DRDAs.

The Department stated (January 2018) that the leviable taxes and charges would be collected from the releasable funds from the concerned DDMAs. Recovery, if any, had not been intimated (February 2018).

### 1.2.10.13 Retention of heavy cash balance

As per Rule 290 of Central Treasury Rules (CTR), no money shall be drawn unless it is required for immediate disbursement. It is not permissible to draw money in anticipation of demand or to prevent the lapse of budget grant. As per Rule 13 of the Receipts and Payments Rules, 1963, physical verification of cash balance needs to be done.

Scrutiny of records of the Directorate of Relief and Disaster Management revealed that during April 2012 to March 2017, money was drawn with permission from Finance Department without immediate requirement resulting in heavy cash balances ranging from ₹ 2.80 crore to ₹ 7.23 crore during 2012-17. The money drawn was kept in the DDO's bank account. Retention of heavy cash balance not only violates Rule *ibid* but was also potentially fraught with risk of mis-utilization of funds especially when there was no record of physical verification of cash balance.

The Department stated (January 2018) that the SDRF and the Capacity Building Funds has to be drawn from the treasury and to be kept in the saving bank accounts of SDRF and DMI respectively.

The reply is not acceptable because the guidelines state that SDRF fund shall be kept in Major Head 8121 to be invested in interest earning security as prescribed therein. Moreover, the SDRF bank accounts was not saving account

but a current account. The Department needs to put in place requisite measures to avoid the persistent retention of heavy cash balance and avoid drawal of money when there is no immediate requirement for disbursement.

# 1.2.10.14 Avoidable expenditure on hire of private vehicle inspite of availability of Department's vehicle - ₹ 10.20 lakh

Scrutiny of records revealed that Disaster Management Institute (DMI) purchased three vehicles <sup>12</sup> from State Plan fund during April 2014 for its official use. Inspite of the availability of these vehicles, the Institute spent ₹7.60 lakh for hiring of a particular vehicle bearing registration number MN-04A-0291 for 120 number of trainings organized during April 2014 to March 2017. An additional amount of ₹2.60 lakh was incurred for purchase of petroleum, oil and lubricants for the hired vehicle. As there was no record of any agreement for hiring the vehicle, the terms and conditions of engagement could not be examined. The expenditure of ₹10.20 lakh (₹7.60 lakh + ₹2.60 lakh) could have been avoided had the Institute's vehicles purchased *ibid* been used for the trainings. Further, the prudence and economy of the expenditure could not be vouched.

The Department stated (January 2018) that as the official vehicles were engaged in the office, additional vehicle was hired to meet the higher demand during trainings. As the vehicle was hired on need based, agreement was not necessary.

The reply is not acceptable as the Department's vehicles could have been utilised to meet the requirement of a single vehicle for the trainings. Further, one particular vehicle was hired regularly for more than four years, long term rate negotiation and agreement for long term hiring of vehicles through tender could have reduced cost considerably.

### 1.2.10.15 Fraudulent payment for conducting trainings - ₹ 18.95 lakh

Scrutiny of records revealed that DMI paid ₹ 18.95 lakh to Training Officer<sup>13</sup> for conducting 23 numbers of Disaster Management Training during April 2015 to August 2016 for various stakeholders at different locations. During the course of these trainings, only one vehicle bearing registration number MN-04A-0291 was utilized<sup>14</sup> for transportation of the resource person, site survey *etc*. However, further examination of the duration (start dates and completion dates) of the purported trainings, it was noticed that the same vehicle was utilised in two different district/places on the same date/time as can be seen from the details given in *Appendix 1.9*. This raised serious doubts on the actual conduct of the trainings and hence misappropriation of ₹ 18.95 lakh could not be ruled out.

The Department stated (January 2018) that the hired vehicle was used at different places for transportation of equipment and training material. The reply

٠

<sup>1.</sup> Maruti SX4, 2. Maruti Gypsy and 3. Maruti Eco Van

Shri Md. Ayub Khan

As seen from the Actual Payee Receipt

is not acceptable as the same vehicle was used in different places at the same time.

# 1.2.10.16 Payment without preparation of Disaster Management Plan for District, Block and Village - ₹ 59.93 lakh

Section 31 of DM Act states that District Plan shall be prepared by the District Authority, after consultation with the local authorities and having regard to the National Plan and the State Plan and shall be approved by the State Authority. Section 32 states that every office of the Government of India and of the State Government at the district level and the local authorities shall, subject to the supervision of the District Authority prepare a disaster management plan.

Scrutiny of records revealed that the Department paid ₹59.93 lakh (₹16.50 lakh to two NGOs<sup>15</sup>; ₹43.43 lakh to departmental officials) during 2012-13 to 2015-16 for preparation of Disaster Management Plan for District, Block and Village. Till date of audit (August 2017), there was no record of preparation of disaster management plans of District, Block and Village levels. Thus, expenditure of ₹59.93 lakh did not result in the desired outcome and hence was unfruitful.

The Department stated (January 2018) that the District, Block & Village level Disaster Management plan was in draft stage. The reply is not acceptable as relevant records could not be produced during the course of audit. Further, there is high risk of misappropriation of fund that has not been utilised for the stated purpose even after five years of payment.

### **1.2.10.17** Suspected misappropriation - ₹ 1.38 crore

Scrutiny of records revealed that Relief and Disaster Management Department incurred an expenditure of ₹ 1.38 crore during November 2011 to September 2016 for implementation of National School Safety Programme (details enclosed in *Appendix 1.10*). However, the Department could not produce any supporting documents *viz.*, bill copies, APRs, Vouchers *etc.* in support of the expenditure. Further, the following irregularities were also observed:

- As per Guidelines, School Disaster Management Plan is to be prepared by selected schools and approved by the Department. Scrutiny of Cash book revealed that ₹22.00 lakh was disbursed to the concerned Zonal Education Officers (ZEO) for preparation of School Disaster Management Plan (ScDMP). However, the Department had irregularly drawn an amount of ₹32.17 lakh and paid to their own staff for the same purpose. The Department paid ₹80,000 to an employee 16 as reimbursement of Travelling Allowance for Master Training programme for NSSP in Shillong. However, Audit noticed that the employee did not attend the training.
- Similarly, the Department paid a total amount of ₹ 22.40 lakh to its own staff for implementation of NSSP during November 2012 to

-

<sup>(</sup>i) Society for Sustainable Development and (ii) Society for Peace and Prosperity

Smt. Lunenglu Maringmei

December 2012. However, no record was found to show that the expenditure was actually incurred.

In view of the irregularities as stated above and non-availability of relevant records, the utilization of the amounts could not be verified in Audit and consequently misappropriation of the amount *i.e.*  $\gtrsim 1.38$  crore could not be ruled out.

The Department admitted (January 2018) that the funds for preparation of ScDMPs were spent through ZEOs. However, proof of preparation of ScDMPs was not furnished. No comment was offered on amounts paid to various staff nor any supporting documents for the expenditure was furnished (February 2018).

### 1.2.11 Monitoring Mechanism and Manpower

### 1.2.11.1 Manpower in District Disaster Management Authorities not available

Section 29 of DM Act requires the State Government to provide the District Authority with such officers, consultants and other employees as it considers necessary for carrying out the functions of DDMA.

All the four sampled districts did not have District Disaster Management Authority officer, consultants *etc*. In the absence of own staff, the works of DDMA were taken up with the help of one staff from revenue section of the office of Deputy Commissioners of the district.

The Department stated (January 2018) that non-availability of staff in DDMAs was due to lack of funds and ban on recruitment.

### 1.2.11.2 Irregularities in hiring of Disaster Management Professionals

In June 2016, the State Executive Committee of SDMA decided to hire Disaster Management Professionals (DMPs) for both SDMA and DDMA for implementation of "Strengthening of SDMA and DDMA scheme". To this end, a Committee of Officers decided (September 2016) to hire through open advertisement, DMPs on contract basis for one year.

In November 2016, the Department issued a Notification specifying the educational qualifications for a Disaster Management Professional (DMP). The Notification however, did not specify any age criteria/limit for a DMP. It was observed that though the Department neither published any notice for hiring of DMPs in newspapers nor issued any announcement in the public domain, seven persons applied. However, two more candidates whose application details was not available on record were also included in the panel for appointment of DMPs. The two persons whose application details were not available were among the six persons hired on contract basis in December 2016. Further, two hired DMPs did not process the prescribed educational qualifications as shown shown in **Table No. 1.2.13**.

Table No. 1.2.13 Details of Candidates for the post of Disaster Management Professional

Sl. No.	Educational Qualification	Number of candidate	Whether they met essential qualification	Recruitment
1	B.E. or MA (Disaster Management) or MA (Earth Science)	6#	Met essential qualification	Only 5 candidates appeared for interview out of which 4 was recruited
2	MA (Political Science),	1*	Did not meet essential qualification	1 unqualified candidate recruited.
3	LLM	1	Did not meet essential qualification	Not recruited.
4	MSc (Physics)	1	Did not meet essential qualification	1 unqualified candidate recruited.
	Total	9		6 candidates recruited.

Source: Departmental Records.

Thus, the hiring process was neither transparent nor adhered to the norms specified by the Department.

The Department stated (January 2018) that as the "Strengthening of SDMA and DDMA scheme" was only for 16 months, the eligible educational qualification was relaxed and no age limit was set. The reply is not acceptable as the Department did not furnish any documentary evidence that the educational/age qualification was relaxed by the competent authority. Further, failure to widely advertise the posts deprived other eligible candidates in the State the opportunity of applying for the posts. The Department was also deprived of the opportunity to select the candidates from a bigger talent pool.

Further, GoI had approved the "Strengthening of SDMA and DDMA scheme" for implementation for a period of 20 months from 01 June 2015 to 31 January 2017 (later on extended upto 31 March 2018 but with the condition that financial support from GoI for the scheme will be limited to 20 months). Going by this condition, the six DMPs were to be hired on contract basis only upto 31 March 2018. The Department did not respond to Audit's query regarding the termination/continuance of the six positions beyond 31 March 2018.

### 1.2.11.3 Physical verification of stores and stock

As per Rule 192 of GFR, stores and stock should be physically verified at least once a year by an officer/official other than holding the charge of the stores. A certificate of verification along with the findings shall be recorded in the stock register. The inventory for fixed assets shall ordinarily be maintained at site. Fixed assets should be verified at least once in a year and the outcome of the verification recorded in the corresponding register. Discrepancies, if any, shall be promptly investigated and brought to account.

Scrutiny of records revealed that the Directorate of R&DM and two of the sampled districts (Senapati and Churachandpur Districts) never conducted physical verification of stores and stock. There was no system for disposal of

<sup>#</sup>Application details of one candidate not available on record. He was among those selected.

<sup>\*</sup> Application details of the candidate was not available on record.

condemned or unserviceable store items as the Department never conducted such practice and identify such items.

The Department stated (January 2018) that physical verification of stores and stock was not conducted due to shortage of staff and is noted for future guidance. The reply is not acceptable as the exercise could have been done with judicious deployment of existing staff for brief periods.

### 1.2.12 Case Study

### A Case Study on the Earthquake that occurred on 4 January 2016

### 1.2.12.1 Introduction

An earthquake measuring  $M_w$  6.7<sup>17</sup> occurred at 04:35 AM IST on 4 January 2016 with its epicentre located in Tamenglong district (24.83°N; 93.66°E) of Manipur, about 30 km west of Imphal, capital of Manipur. A few aftershocks of magnitude less than  $M_w$  4.0 were also felt within a day of the main shock. This earthquake was the worst disaster the State experienced in the recent past. Imphal West, Imphal East, Tamenglong and Senapati districts were the worst affected.

The earthquake claimed altogether 10 human lives and 120 persons were injured, besides causing damage to public and private properties in the affected areas. Essential services like electricity and telephones were disrupted. A large number of dwelling houses, schools and Government buildings and community assets like community halls, waiting sheds and water supply system were damaged as shown in **Picture No. 1.2.2**.

Picture No. 1.2.2 Damage at Ima market, Imphal West District and Dewlahland, Imphal East District







Damage at a residential building at Dewlahlane, Imphal East District

The Government of Manipur took up relief and rescue operation with the help of the National Disaster Response Force supported by the NDMA in Imphal area from 4-15 January 2016. The Ministry of Home Affairs, Disaster

The moment magnitude scale (denoted as  $M_w$ ) is used by seismologists to measure the size/intensity of earthquakes.

Management Division deputed two National Disaster Response Force teams from Guwahati for rescue operations.

Three relief camps were opened in the worse affected districts of Imphal West, Tamenglong and Senapati. Due to the earthquake 4,184 houses were either fully, severely or partially damaged as shown in **Table No. 1.2.14**.

Table No. 1.2.14 Details of houses damaged during the earthquake

House Type	Fully damaged	Severely damaged	Partially damaged	Total
Pucca Houses	104	114	-	218
Kutcha House	634	633	2,699	3,966
Total	738	747	2,699	4,184

Source: Departmental records

As per prescribed norms, it was estimated that ₹ 24.84 crore was required to provide assistance for repair and restoration of these damaged houses as shown in *Appendix 1.11*. Government of India released ₹ 14.65 crore (September 2016) relief assistance for the earthquake, eight months after the disaster. Till date of audit (August 2017), the State Government had not released the amount though 19 months had passed by since the disaster struck.

Major and serious aspects of deviation from Disaster Management norms observed by Audit in relation with the preparedness and response of the Department to the earthquake are discussed in the succeeding paragraphs.

# 1.2.12.2 Disaster Management Plans not prepared at the time of the earthquake

As per paras 6.5.1, 8.9.2, 9.1.1, 9.3.1 of the National Disaster Management Guidelines (NDMG) on Management of Earthquakes (April 2007), comprehensive Disaster Management plans were required to be prepared at the national, state and district levels. In accordance with the various disaster specific guidelines laid down by the NDMA, the National Executive Committee will prepare the National Disaster Management Plan, incorporating the Disaster Management plans prepared by the Central Ministries/ Departments and State Governments.

However, as already discussed in previous paragraphs (*Paragraphs 1.2.8.4* and *1.2.8.5*), the draft State Disaster Management Plan was prepared only in June 2016 and the District Disaster Management Plans were yet to be prepared as on date of audit (August 2017). Thus the earthquake (January 2016) was handled in an ad-hoc manner without any planning. There were no clear cut defined roles of key stakeholders for each level of management to deal with the disaster or for assessment of logistical support towards facing the earthquake.

The Department stated (January 2018) that Disaster Management Plans are being prepared. Further status on preparation and approval of State and District DM Plan had not been intimated (February 2018).

### 1.2.12.3 Response to the earthquake

### (a) Lack of coordination during Emergency Search and Rescue

As per para 8.2.1 of the National Disaster Management Guidelines (NDMG) April 2007, the community in the affected neighborhood is always the first responder after any disaster. Experience has shown that over 80 *per cent* of search and rescue from collapsed buildings is carried out by the local community before the intervention of the State machinery and specialized search and rescue teams. Thus, trained and equipped teams consisting of local people should be set up in earthquake-prone areas to respond effectively in the event of an earthquake.

As already stated, the State falls under seismic zone V. However, there were no trained and equipped teams consisting of local people formed in the State.

The Government did not offer any comments (February 2018).

### (b) Non-existence of Emergency Operation Centres and trained Response Teams

As per para 8.4.1 and 8.7.2 of the NDMG, all response activities will be undertaken at the local level through a suitably devised Incident Command System (ICS) coordinated by the local administration through the Emergency Operations Centre. The State's fire services was to be used as emergency-cumfire services force to act as emergency response team by developing adequate capacity to respond to various disasters.

Emergency Operations Centres were non-existent in the State at the time of the earthquake (January 2016) as mentioned at *Paragraph 1.2.8.9*. Though the State Fire Services were declared as State Disaster Response Force in March 2015, no training was conducted as of March 2017.

The Government did not offer any comments (January 2018).

### (c) Non-existence of specialized rescue equipment

As per para 8.9.1 of the Guidelines *ibid*, specialised heavy earthmoving equipment and search and rescue equipment are required immediately following an earthquake to clear debris and to carry out search and rescue of trapped people from collapsed structures. State Governments will compile a list of such equipment and identify suppliers of such specialised equipment and enter into long-term agreements for their mobilisation and deployment in the event of an earthquake.

List of specialised search and rescue equipment were not prepared as on date of audit (August 2017).

The Government did not offer any comments (January 2018).

### (d) Irregularities in response to the earthquake

There were short disbursement of financial assistance to the victims of earthquake and non-release of financial assistance amounting to  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{?}{?}}}$  14.65 crore to the victims as highlighted at *Paragraphs 1.2.9.3(ii)* and *1.2.9.5* respectively.

### 1.2.12.4 Procurement of Relief Material

The Department awarded supply order (January 2016) worth ₹ 4.07 crore to M/S Kay Tent Industries, New Delhi for procurement of relief materials for the victims of the 4 January 2016 earthquake as shown in **Table No. 1.2.15**.

Table No. 1.2.15 Relief materials procured in connection with earthquake

Sl. No.	Relief material	Quantity (Nos.)	Rate per unit (Amount in ₹)	Amount (₹ in lakh)
1	Family Tent	2,000	13,900	278.00
2	Dispensary Tent	50	71,100	35.55
3	Bath and Toilet Tent	250	12,850	32.13
4	Shelter Tool Unit	500	4,700	23.50
5	LED Lantern	5,000	750	37.50
			Total	406.68

Source: Departmental Records

These relief materials were to be distributed to the nine Deputy Commissioners in the State. The SEC accorded ex-post facto approval (June 2016) of ₹4.13 crore for purchase of the items from State Disaster Response Fund. Scrutiny of records revealed the following irregularities:

# (i) Procurement of huge quantity of relief material without assessing the actual requirement

The relief materials shown in **Table No. 1.2.16** supplied during 5 March 2016 to 3 June 2016 were not distributed to the district authorities as on date of audit (August 2017).

Table No. 1.2.16 Relief materials not distributed

Sl. No.	Items	Purchased (Nos.)	Distributed (Nos.)	Balance (Nos.)	Rate per unit (Amount in ₹)	Value of balance (₹ in lakh)
1	Family Tent	2,000	1,372	628	13,900	87.29
2	Dispensary Tent	50	25	25	71,100	17.78
3	Bath and Toilet Tent	250	107	143	12,850	18.38
4	Shelter Tool Unit	500	255	245	4,700	11.52
5	LED Lantern	5,000	2,300	2,700	750	20.25
	Total	7,800	4,059	3,741		155.21

Source: Departmental Records

As could be seen, there was huge stock balance worth ₹ 1.55 crore which was attributed to delay in procurement. While there could be some truth in the

claim, the very fact that 38.16 *per cent*<sup>18</sup> (by value) of the relief material being in stock even after 14 months of procurement indicates that the relief materials were purchased without assessing the actual requirement.

The Department stated (January 2018) that expecting aftershocks, the State authorities procured many such items to support the shelter of possible victims. The reply is not acceptable as the Department has not taken up any action to distribute the items among all districts to facilitate quick response to future earthquakes.

### (ii) Liquidated damage not deducted- ₹9.12 lakh

As per Clause 6 of special condition of the agreement signed (January 2016) between the Department and M/S Kay Tent Industries New Delhi, the supply shall be done within three weeks from the date of supply order *i.e.*, the materials shall be delivered latest by 9 February 2016. Further, Clause 7 of the condition states that liquidated damage shall be applicable at the rate of 2 *per cent* per week subject to maximum of 10 *per cent* of supply order value of un-dispatched items.

Scrutiny of records revealed that three items were delivered on 3 June 2016 after a delay of 16 weeks from the date of supply order as shown in **Table No. 1.2.17**.

Amount Date of Delay in SI. Due date for Date of delivery **Items** Qty (₹ supply No. delivery delivery in lakh) (in weeks) order Dispensary 1 50 35.55 19-01-2016 09-02-2016 03-06-2016 16 Tent Bath and 2 250 32.13 19-01-2016 09-02-2016 03-06-2016 16 Toilet Tent Shelter 3 19-01-2016 500 23.50 09-02-2016 03-06-2016 16 Tool Unit 91.18 Total

Table No. 1.2.17 Relief material delivered after due date

Source: Departmental Records

Thus, due to delay in delivery, liquidated damage of  $\stackrel{?}{\stackrel{?}{\sim}}$  9.12 lakh (10 per cent of supply order value of un-dispatched items) was to be recovered from the supplier. However, the firm was paid in full without deducting liquidated damage.

The Department stated (January 2018) that authorities made such payments as the items could not reach in time because of road blockades in the North Eastern regions. The reply is not acceptable as document/record to support disruption of supply line for 16 weeks at a stretch was not available during the course of audit.

-

<sup>₹</sup> 1,55,20,750 as per cent of ₹ 4,06,67,500 (as shown in **Table No. 1.2.15**)

### (iii) Undue benefit to contractor - ₹20.33 lakh

As per Clause 8 of condition of contract, the supplier was required to submit security deposit for an amount equivalent to 5 *per cent* of the supply order value valid up to end of the warranty period. Further, as per Clause 9 of the same document, one-year onsite warranty for the supplied item was applicable.

Scrutiny of records revealed that the last items of the ordered quantity was supplied on 3 June 2016. As per agreement, security deposit would be valid upto end of warranty cover in June 2017. In contravention to this agreement, security deposit amounting to ₹20.33 lakh was refunded to the firm on 29 February 2016. Refund of security deposit before completion of warranty period and even before the supply of relief material amounts to undue benefit to the contractor to that extent.

The Department stated (January 2018) that one-year onsite warranty was not invoked and the security deposit refunded as the items procured were not under equipment, machinery and tools. The reply is not acceptable as it violates the contract agreement with the firm. Further, due to the action of the Department, there is not safeguard against any manufacturing defect of the items supplied.

### (iv) Items issued not received by district authorities - ₹60.17 lakh

Cross check of records of the relief material issued by the Directorate of Relief & Disaster Management and the Stock Register of the four sampled districts revealed that they did not receive relief material worth ₹ 60.17 lakh as shown in *Appendix 1.12*. The whereabouts of the relief material was not known and hence misappropriation could not be ruled out.

The Department stated (January 2018) that instructions will be given to DDMA. The reply is vague as nature of instruction (to be) given to the DDMA was not specified. Material worth ₹ 60.17 lakh remaining unaccounted is a serious matter which merits urgent intervention of the Department.

### 1.2.12.5 Delay in construction works for rehabilitation

Scrutiny of the records of DDMA Senapati district revealed that the authority paid ₹ 1.96 crore to the District Rural Development Authority (DRDA), Senapati District for construction of 245 numbers of Dry Walled Houses for the victims of earthquake of January 2016 as shown in **Table No. 1.2.18**.

Table No. 1.2.18 Fund released for construction of Dry Walled House

Sl. No.	Number of Dry Walled House to be constructed	Date of release of fund	Rate per unit (Amount in 7)	Total Amount released ( <i>₹in lakh</i> )
1	21	11-03-2016	1,01,900	21.40
2	214	11-04-2016	$76,900^{19}$	164.57
3	10	06-08-2016	1,01,900	10.19
Total	245			196.16

Source: Departmental Records

1

<sup>9</sup> First instalment amount

While transferring the fund to DRDA Senapati, the Department did not specify the target date for completion of works. As per documents submitted by DRDA in January 2018, construction of 120 Dry Walled Houses was completed, due to remoteness 92 houses were converted to Bamboo (Chattai) created walling houses and construction of 23 Dry Walled Houses were yet to be completed. The DRDA did not comment on the remaining 10 Dry Walled Houses.

Thus, rehabilitation construction works for the earthquake victims are incomplete even after 19 months (August 2017) from the date of the disaster.

DRDA, Senapati stated (January 2018) that delay in release of Indira Aawas Yojana (IAY) special package fund had hampered the progress of work. The reply is not acceptable as the rehabilitation of the earthquake victims is not related to IAY scheme.

### 1.2.12.6 Earthquake-Resistant Design and Construction of New Structures

# (a) Capacity building programmes for Earthquake-Resistant Designs and Construction not organised

As per para 3.3.2 of the NDMG, the State Governments/SDMAs will organise capacity building programmes among professionals and masons for the design and construction of new buildings as per earthquake-resistant building codes.

Scrutiny of records revealed that during the period covered by this audit, the Department did not organise capacity building programmes among professionals and masons for the design and construction of new buildings as per earthquake-resistant building codes.

The Department stated (January 2018) that capacity building programmes are being organized. However, no records were furnished in support of the claim (February 2018).

### (b) Compliance Review of new buildings and structures not conducted

As per para 3.4.1 of the Guidelines *ibid*, the competent authorities will scrutinize, through a general compliance review, the designs of all new buildings and structures specified in the model bye-laws. Mandatory technical audit will be conducted by qualified professionals as recommended in the model techno-legal regime developed by an expert group set up by the Ministry of Home Affairs.

Scrutiny of records (August 2017) revealed that there was no system in place to scrutinise the designs of all new buildings and structures in the State as per the guidelines *ibid*.

The Department stated (January 2018) that building bye-laws requiring approval of Government for new buildings will be enforced. Further action had not been intimated (February 2018).

# 1.2.12.7 Seismic Strengthening and Retrofitting of Lifeline and Priority Structures

# (a) Structural Safety Audit and retrofitting of Critical Lifeline Structures and High Priority Buildings not conducted

As per para 4.1.1 of the Guidelines *ibid*, most of the buildings in seismic Zones III, IV and V are potentially vulnerable to collapse in the event of a high intensity earthquake. As it is not practically feasible or financially viable to retrofit all the existing buildings, the Guidelines recommended structural safety audit and retrofitting of select critical lifeline structures and high priority buildings.

It was observed that neither structural safety audit nor retrofitting of select critical lifeline structures and high priority buildings was carried out by the Government during the period covered by this audit.

The Department attributed (January 2018) this to lack of manpower and funds.

### (b) Geographic Information System databases and databanks not compiled

As per para 4.5.4 of the Guidelines *ibid*, State Governments/SDMAs will initiate efforts to compile Geographic Information System (GIS) databases and develop a GIS bank consisting of GIS maps for all urban areas, indicating all critical structures and infrastructure. These maps will be used in DM planning and in coordinating response, relief and rehabilitation activities after a disaster.

As on date of audit (August 2017), the Department had not prepared GIS databases and databanks as per the guidelines *ibid*.

The Department stated (January 2018) that non preparation of GIS database was due to lack of manpower and funds. The reply is not acceptable as State Government should compile GIS database and use in DM Planning.

### 1.2.12.8 Awareness and Preparedness

As per para 6.1.1 of the Guidelines *ibid*, one of the most challenging tasks in earthquake preparedness and mitigation is the sensitisation of all stakeholders to the prevalent seismic risk, and educating and training them to participate in earthquake preparedness and mitigation efforts. If the community recognises the importance of incorporating seismic safety measures in the construction of residential buildings, tremendous gains can be achieved in earthquake mitigation. State Governments/SDMAs will, in collaboration with nodal agencies and other key stakeholders, make special efforts to mobilise communities to carry out earthquake mitigation efforts.

During the period covered by this audit, the Department had not conducted community awareness programmes on seismic safety measures as per the guidelines *ibid*.

The Department stated (January 2018) that awareness programmes are being organized. However, no records to support this contention were furnished by the Department (February 2018).

### 1.2.13 Conclusion

State Disaster Management Policy was not prepared by State Disaster Management Authority and District Disaster Management Plans and Departmental Disaster Management plan with budgetary provisions were not in place. There were no guidelines or plan for coordination among the line departments in preparedness, mitigation and response to disaster. Operationalisation of Mitigation Fund at both State and District level, functioning of Emergency Operation Centres, vulnerability assessment of various parts of the State, establishment of stockpile of relief and rescue materials are some of the urgent issues which have not been addressed as on date of audit.

The national guidelines developed by NDMA were not adopted and applied by the State Government and the SDMA did not take effective measures to ensure the application of its Guidelines.

Efforts to mitigate the effects of various disasters were not satisfactory because of gaps in implementation and financial irregularities resulting in leakage of funds and denial of benefits to the victims. Huge unspent balances in each of the years covered by this audit and also withholding of Central and State share by the Government curtailed fund flow thereby resulting in delays in relief and rehabilitation efforts. Monitoring mechanism was not operationalised due to lack of requisite manpower and irregularities in hiring of Disaster Management Professionals. In the absence of coordinated efforts of trained and equipped teams of local community and emergency logistic support, efforts towards rescue, relief and rehabilitation of the major earthquake of January 2016 was hampered. Capacity building (training and equipment) of specialized force and other stakeholders at the community level towards awareness and preparedness on seismic safety measures was not taken up as envisaged in the guidelines.

### 1.2.14 Recommendations

The State Government may consider to:

- Take necessary steps for preparation of District Disaster Management Plan;
- Make the Emergency Operation Centres at State and District levels functional;
- Ensure the establishment of stockpiles of relief and rescue materials at District level;
- Take effective measures for timely disbursement of relief assistance to the affected victims;
- Release Central and State shares timely;
- Invest the available balance under State Disaster Response Fund as per guidelines; and,
- Employ adequate manpower in District Disaster Management Authorities for proper disaster preparedness in the State.

### **COMPLIANCE AUDIT**

### **DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION (SCHOOLS)**

### 1.3 Diversion of funds

Diversion of ₹ 14.02 crore and its subsequent non-recoupment resulted in not less than 644 Kitchen-cum-Stores not being constructed under the Mid-Day Meal scheme

As per Rule 26 of the General Financial Rules, funds should not be diverted from the purposes for which funds have been provided. Government of India (GoI) while approving (March 2011) ₹ 40.82 crore for construction of 1,879 units of Kitchen-cum-Store under National Programme of Mid-Day Meal in schools released ₹ 35.79 crore (against Central share of ₹ 36.74 crore) with a stipulation (Para 9 ii) that the Grants-in-aid should be utilised for construction of Kitchen-cum-Store under Mid-Day Meals scheme in accordance with the provisions of the rules and not divert the money for any other purpose.

Scrutiny of records (December 2016) of the Additional Director of Education (Schools/Valley) showed that due to amalgamation and abolition of schools, the requirement of Kitchen-cum-Stores was reduced to 1,792 units. Hence, the Government of Manipur refunded (March 2014) ₹ 6.52 crore being excess amount released by GoI, thereby leaving a balance of ₹ 29.27 crore with the Government of Manipur. Thereafter, the Department deposited an amount of ₹ 1.64 crore as VAT and the balance of ₹ 27.63 crore was transferred (December 2015) to the accounts of the Nodal Officer, Mid-Day Meal. Out of this fund, a sum of ₹ 14.02 crore was diverted during February – July 2016 for payment of cooking cost and cook honorarium as shown in **Table No. 1.3.1**.

Table No. 1.3.1 Funds for construction of Kitchen-cum-Stores diverted

To meet expenditure on	Cheque No. & Date	Amount (₹ in crore)	No of Kitchen- cum-stores that could have be constructed with this amount <sup>20</sup>	Reason for diversion	
Cooking cost during 3rd Quarter of 2015-16	14 cheques 02-02-16	4.05	186	In anticipation of fund to be released by GoI.	
Cooking cost during 1st Quarter of 2016-17	16559 24-04-16	3.08	141	To be adjusted after receipt of ₹10.13 crore already released by GoI.	
Cooking cost and honorarium for cook cum helpers for 2nd Quarter of 2016-17	16589 02-07-16	6.89	317	To be reimbursed from the fund balance of 1 <sup>st</sup> instalment of 2016-17 to be released by GoI.	
Total		14.02	644		

As per the approval of GoI of March 2011, the average cost of construction for one Kitchencum-store works out to ₹ 2.17 lakh (₹ 40.82 crore ÷ 1879). This average cost is used for calculating the number of Kitchen-cum-stores that could have been constructed.

The amounts were diverted on the condition that the same would be reimbursed on receipt/release of subsequent funds from GoI. However, till date of audit, there was no record of the diverted amounts being reimbursed inspite of release of ₹ 6.98 crore by GoI in March 2016 and April 2016, major portion of which included provision for cooking cost and honorarium to cook-cum-helpers.

Thus, the diversion of ₹ 14.02 crore and its subsequent non-recoupment has resulted in not less than 644 Kitchen-cum-Stores not being constructed under the Mid-Day Meal scheme in the State.

The matter was reported to the Department (June 2017). The Department stated (August 2017) that Government of India had released ₹ 30.97 crore to the State as recurring component for cooking cost till the end of 2016-17. The diverted amount of ₹ 14.02 crore will be reimbursed as and when this fund is released by the State Government. Further action in this regard was awaited (February 2018).

As such, the purpose of construction of Kitchen-cum-Stores could not be fulfilled till date (February 2018) due to diversion of fund.

## MEDICAL HEALTH AND FAMILY WELFARE DEPARTMENT

### 1.4 Medical equipment not installed

Medical equipment costing ₹ 3.68 crore was lying idle even after two years of their procurement

As per Clause 7 (a) of the terms and conditions of Notice Inviting Tender for supply of equipment (September 2014) in respect of the Medical Directorate, Government of Manipur, no advance payment shall be made and 100 *per cent* payment for the supplied items shall be made after receipt of the items and completion of installation and commissioning.

Scrutiny of records (August 2016) of the Director of Health Services and further documents provided by the Department (October 2017) revealed that orders for supply of 26 different medical equipment (185 units in all) costing ₹ 6.83 crore was issued (March 2015) to three Delhi based firms allowing two months time for delivery. The items of medical equipment were meant for 50 bedded District Hospitals at Senapati, Bishnupur, Tamenglong and Ukhrul. From the stock registers, it was seen that the above equipment was stated to have been received during May 2015 and July 2015. The firms were paid the full amount of the supply order during May 2015 to May 2016. Details of the supply orders and the equipment procured are shown in *Appendix 1.13*.

Further examination of records revealed that the price paid on 13 equipment (comprising of 73 numbers/units) was  $\mathbf{\xi}$  6.32 crore which was inclusive of installation charge of  $\mathbf{\xi}$  53.28 lakh as shown in **Table No. 1.4.1** indicating that these items of equipment needed to be installed.

Table No. 1.4.1 Abstract of equipment procured but not installed

(₹in lakh)

	Particulars	M/S Track Manufacturing Company, Delhi	R.S. Company, Delhi	S.S. Enterprises, Delhi	Grand Total	
Total	Number of equipment	2	13	11	26	
equipment	Qty of equipment/No of Units	32	92	61	185	
procured	Cost (₹ lakh)	5.39	165.17	511.96	682.51	
	Number of equipment	-	5	8	13	
Installation	Qty of equipment/No of Units	-	27	46	73	
required	Cost (₹ lakh)	-	135.28	496.38	631.66	
	Installation charge paid (₹ lakh)	-	11.40	41.89	53.29	
	Qty. installed		4	5	9	
Not	Qty of equipment/No of Units	-	23	41	64	
Not	Cost (₹ lakh)	-	79.82	287.70	367.52	
installed	Installation charge paid (₹ lakh)	-	6.72	24.28	31.00	

Audit noticed that the equipments were not installed (August 2016).

The matter was reported to the Department (September 2017). In response (October 2017 and January 2018), the Department submitted installation reports of only nine number of items/units<sup>21</sup>. As such, there was no record (February 2018) of installation of the remaining 64 items/units costing ₹ 3.68 crore which was inclusive of installation charges of ₹ 31.00 lakh even after two years of procurement.

The Department further stated (October 2017) that the equipment could not be transported and installed due to prolonged economic blockade along the national highways and in the hills of Manipur. The reply is not acceptable as the equipment had already been received in July 2015 whereas no economic blockade for prolonged period after receiving the equipments occurred in the State except the economic blockade during November 2016 to March 2017 for four months. Thus the equipment was lying idle for 26 months<sup>22</sup> without any valid reason till date (February 2018).

Due to non installation and commissioning of equipments, the beneficiaries were deprived of the facility despite incurring huge expenditure.

One Dental chair each at Bishnupur (December 2015), Senapati (January 2016), Ukhrul (March 2016) and Tamenglong (October 2016) districts respectively; one Anaesthesia Workstation each (December 2015) at Thoubal and Churachandpur districts; one shadowless OT light at Chandel (October 2017) and two nos. at Tamenglong (September

and October 2017).
 The equipment was lying idle for 26 months from August 2015 to October 2016 (15 months) and April 2017 to February 2018 (11 months).

# MINORITIES, OTHER BACKWARD CLASSES AND SCHEDULE CASTE DEPARTMENT

### 1.5 Blockage of fund

Blockage of ₹ 1.34 crore due to inordinate delay in completion of hostel for OBC Boys and Girls

Under Centrally-Sponsored Scheme of Hostels for OBC Boys and Girls, Ministry of Social Justice and Empowerment (Ministry), Government of India (GoI) sanctioned (December 2012) construction of one hostel of 100 capacity each for OBC Boys and OBC Girls at Sangaiyumpham, Thoubal District. The work was stipulated to be completed by December 2013 *i.e.*, one year from the date of sanction of the grant. Out of the total estimated cost of ₹ 2.80 crore, GoI was to bear ₹ 2.52 crore and the remaining ₹ 28 lakh was to be borne by the State. Along with the sanction, GoI released ₹ 1.26 crore as first installment of its share to the Government of Manipur. As per the guidelines of the scheme, the implementing agency needs to furnish quarterly progress reports to the Ministry through the State Government for subsequent release of funds.

Scrutiny of records (January 2016) of the Director of Minorities and Other Backward Classes (MOBC) and additional documents submitted (July 2017) revealed that though the State Government had accorded (March 2013) administrative approval and expenditure sanction for ₹ 1.44 crore (₹ 1.26 crore Central Share and ₹ 18 lakh and State Share), Finance Department approved (March 2013) drawal of only ₹ 68.40 lakh (₹ 50.40 lakh Central share and ₹ 18.00 lakh State share) and withheld Central share amounting to ₹ 75.60 lakh. In March 2013, the Department deposited ₹ 68.40 lakh with Manipur Minorities and Other Backward Classes Economic Development Society (MOBEDS) for executing the work.

As per Measurement Books, till February 2015, expenditure of ₹ 58.73 lakh<sup>23</sup> was incurred for construction of the hostels. Inspite of a fund balance of ₹ 9.67 lakh<sup>24</sup> with MOBEDS, there was no record of further execution of work. Neither records of furnishing of quarterly progress reports to the Ministry nor records<sup>25</sup> for release of remaining Central share of ₹ 1.26 crore were available. Though there were no records for further construction and release of additional funds, in November 2016, the Department submitted completion report to the Ministry and claimed that the hostels would be occupied from the academic session 2017.

Joint physical verification (August 2017) with officers of the MOBC and MOBEDS revealed that no students were found residing in the hostel as the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> ₹ 30.78 lakh for Boys hostel + ₹ 27.95 lakh for Girls hostel

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> ₹ 68.40 lakh - ₹ 58.73 lakh

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> The Department did not respond to Audit's query (November & December 2017) on the status of release of the second instalment of Central share

hostels were unfit and incomplete<sup>26</sup> for occupation with major deviations<sup>27</sup> from the approved specifications as shown in **Picture No. 1.5.1**.

Picture No. 1.5.1 Photographs from the Joint Physical Verification conducted in August 2017





Front view of incomplete Boys hostel

Front view of incomplete Girls hostel





Cement flooring instead of tiles

Internal electrification not installed

On the matter being reported to the Department (August 2017), MOBEDS stated (December 2017) that it had received a total of  $\mathbb{Z}$  1.41 crore till September 2014, out of which expenditure of  $\mathbb{Z}$  1.34 crore was incurred on construction of the hostels.

Thus, inability to complete the hostels as per approved specifications had blocked  $\rat{1.34}$  crore for more than three years<sup>29</sup> with risk of forfeiting Central

\_

Changes/developments observed w.r.t. to the status report of December 2016: (1) Railings constructed on the first floors of both the Boys and Girls Hostel; (2) Doors and windows installed in both the hostels; (3) Cement flooring with cement skirting in six out of the ten available rooms (including toilet) at the first floor of the Girls Hostel.

Deviation from approved DPR: (1) Porch (ground floor) and lounge (first floor) not constructed in both the hostels; (2) cement used in flooring and skirting instead of white glazed tiles/white vitrified glazed tiles; (3) against requirement of two toilets in the first floors, only one toilet was constructed in both the hostels and (4) Internal Electrical Installation (IEI) was not installed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> ₹ 68.40 lakh in March 2013 + ₹ 72.67 lakh during April 2013 to September 2014

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Reckoned from September 2014

share amounting to ₹ 1.26 crore<sup>30</sup>. Further, false reporting on status/completion of work was a serious matter that needs to be addressed.

### RURAL DEVELOPMENT AND PANCHAYATI RAJ DEPARTMENT

### 1.6 Irregular transfer of fund to Bank Account

BRGF scheme fund amounting to  $\mathbf{\xi}$  9.02 crore was transferred to a new bank account in total disregard of Government's instruction to refund the unutilized fund to the Ministry

As per Ministry of Panchayati Raj, Government of India (Ministry) Demi- Official letter dated 12 March 2015, Backward Regions Grant Fund (BRGF) stand transferred to the State with effect from financial year 2015-16 and henceforth no fund under BRGF will be released by the Ministry to the States. The States were requested to clear all liabilities under the programme during the financial year 2014-15 and submit the Utilization Certificates for the funds already availed under BRGF at the earliest. States were also requested to propose to implement the transferred programme out the fund being devolved to them under the 14<sup>th</sup> Finance Commission award. As a follow-up, the State Government directed (June 2015) all Executive Directors of District Rural Development Agency (DRDA) in the State to clear all accounts/funds under BRGF and refund the unutilized fund to the Ministry.

Scrutiny of records (October 2016) of the Executive Director, DRDA Chandel revealed the State Government's directive was received on the same day. However, instead of action on the directive *ibid*, the Executive Director transferred (July 2015 to October 2015) ₹ 9.02 crore from the existing BRGF bank account<sup>31</sup> to a new bank account opened (July 2015) for BRGF<sup>32</sup> against 530 works taken up under BRGF during 2007-08 to 2014-15 which were yet to be completed. Details are shown in *Appendix 1.14*. Though the bank statements for the new account was called for (June 2016 and September 2016), the same was not furnished. The State Government did not propose any roadmap to implement the programmes out of the resources of the State/14<sup>th</sup> Finance Commission award.

As the bank statement was not furnished, Audit could not ascertain the subsequent transactions against the new bank account. Further, reason for such irregular transfer in contravention of Government directives was also not available on record.

The matter was reported to the Department (August 2017). The Department stated (September 2017) that the old account has been closed and the transfer of

The Department did not respond to Audit's queries (November & December 2017) with regard release of this amount being 2<sup>nd</sup> installment of Central share

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> SBI Chandel A/c No.11831660788

Savings Account No 35058487688 at SBI, Chandel Branch in the name of EE, BRGF, DRDA, Chandel. The account was operated by the EE, DRDA Chandel and the DC/Executive Director, DRDA Chandel.

₹ 9.02 crore to new accounts are not balances but outstanding liabilities against the 530 incomplete works for which final payment was withheld. Closure of scheme and returning unspent balance may lead to non-completion of the works and also litigation in court. Details of expenditure, if any, incurred from the amount deposited in the new bank account were not furnished.

The reply of the Department is not acceptable because as per the Ministry's directive, all liabilities were to be settled within the financial year 2014-15 and the programme thereafter should be implemented out of the resources of the State/funds being devolved under the 14<sup>th</sup> Finance Commission award.

### **FOLLOW-UP AUDIT**

### YOUTH AFFAIRS AND SPORTS DEPARTMENT

# 1.7 Follow-up Audit of "Youth Affairs and Sports Department"

### 1.7.1 Introduction

The Performance Audit (PA) of "Youth Affairs and Sports Department" featured in the Audit Report for the year ended 31 March 2013 (Report No. 1 of 2014) as *Paragraph 1.3* under *Chapter I*. The PA covered the period 2008-2013. The report was placed before the State Legislative Assembly on 16 July 2014 and discussed by the Public Accounts Committee (PAC), Manipur on 28 October 2014. The major recommendations of the PAC vide its Forty Fifth report were as below:

- ➤ The Department should avoid retention of cash in the Drawing and Disbursing Officer (DDO) accounts. Head of Department should strictly monitor entries, and adequate control mechanisms should be in place to prevent and detect errors and irregularities in financial proceedings;
- ➤ The Department should adopt strategy to complete construction of District Sports Complexes on priority;
- ➤ The Department should not sanction/pass any Abstract Contingent (AC) bill until all pending Detailed Countersigned Contingent (DCC) bills are settled; and,
- ➤ The Committee also recommended to impose penalty to the work agency for the delay in completion of the Sport Complexes as per clause of the agreement signed at the time of awarding the work.

The recommendations of the PA were accepted by the Department and as such both the audit recommendations as well as that of the PAC were required to be adopted and implemented.

## 1.7.2 Follow-up Audit

Follow-up audit on the PA of Youth Affairs and Sports Department was conducted during June to October 2017. The follow-up audit was taken up to verify whether the Department has implemented the audit recommendations and adequate corrective actions have been taken up to address and remedy the underlying issues. In order to ascertain the status of implementation of the audit recommendations, Audit queries were sent (June 2017) to the Youth Affairs and Sports Department, Government of Manipur. After analysis of the replies (August 2017) of the Department, further queries were made (September 2017) and an Audit Team was deputed to verify the claims of the Department and to collect additional information. Audit comments were drawn after scrutiny of relevant records, analysis of available data and replies to the queries. Audit comments on implementation of the recommendations are featured in the following paragraphs.

### 1.7.3 Recommendations and their status

The Performance Audit contained five recommendations and the status of implementation of the recommendations is discussed below.

1.7.3.1 Recommendation No. 1: With involvement of stakeholders and experts, the perspective and annual plan documents need to be drawn up by the Department in greater details and with well-defined milestones, goals and outputs to further improve the State's performance. Best practices and successful models elsewhere need to be studied for this purpose.

The Department did not implement the above recommendation. The Department stated (January 2018) that five-year perspective plan will be prepared by involving stakeholders and experts before the next financial year. The reply also claimed that the annual plans were implemented as per action plan/annual calendar approved by the Government on the lines of State Sports Policy and State Youth Policy and enclosed a copy of the convey letter of the Government issued in May 2017 for reference. However, details of the financial and physical targets included in the Annual Action Plan have not been furnished.

1.7.3.2 Recommendation No. 2: Tournaments/competitions should be conducted at both District and State levels with proper coordination between the Directorate office and the district offices as per calendar of sports, to ensure identification and selection of the best sportspersons to represent the State at the National level.

This recommendation was not implemented. Sports calendar for competitions at district and State level applicable to the entire State was yet to be prepared. As per records furnished, the Department still follows the system of conducting district level sports competition through intimations from the Directorate office from time to time. Audit examination revealed that intimation by the Directorate office to the district offices regarding State level competition to be held in August 2013 was sent during September 2013 which was illogical. Such casual approach of the Department would not be fruitful in encouraging, identification and nurturing of talent that could go a long way for competing at national level.

Though the Department stated (August 2017) that calendar for District level sports competitions were prepared by the respective District Youth Affairs and Sports Officer (DYASO), the District sports calendar along with documentary evidence of conduct of various games and sports at District level was not furnished (February 2018). Thus, the recommendation for proper coordination between the district and Directorate office, ensuring identification and selection of best sportsperson at the grass root level was yet to be taken care of.

1.7.3.3 Recommendation No. 3: Financial management in the Department needs to be improved and greater vigil needs to be maintained to avoid the deficiencies brought out. Better accountability mechanisms need to be in place and internal controls need to be strengthened so as to avoid mis-utilisation and non-accountal of funds.

This recommendation was not implemented. The Department stated (August 2017) that it had amalgamated the Accounts/Budget/Audit/Planning sections of the Directorate into "Internal Finance Division" as per Government Order. However, physical verification (September 2017) of the cash book and other relevant documents of the Directorate office revealed continuance of the following irregularities brought out in the Performance Audit:

a) The practice of retention of heavy cash balance at the end of the financial year still continues. This indicated that funds were withdrawn from Government account without requiring immediate disbursement. The bank balance as on March 2014 to March 2017 ranges from ₹ 2.52 crore to ₹ 9.17 crore as shown in **Table No. 1.7.1**.

Table No. 1.7.1 Closing balance at the fag end of the year

(₹in crore)

Sl. No.	Date	Balance as per cash book	Bank balance	Difference
1	31-03-2014	6.24	3.09	3.15
2	31-03-2015	3.73	3.71	0.02
3	31-03-2016	2.79	2.52	0.27
4	31-03-2017	9.21	9.17	0.04

From the above table, it can be seen that there was huge difference between the cash book balance and bank balance. On this being pointed out, the Department submitted (January 2018) the bank reconciliation statements for the years ending March 2014 to 2017.

b) The expenditure during March alone with respect to annual expenditure ranged from 33 to 89 *per cent* as shown in **Table No. 1.7.2**.

Table No. 1.7.2 Expenditure during March vis-à-vis annual expenditure

(₹in crore)

Sl. No.	Year	Total annual expenditure	Expenditure incurred during March alone	Expenditure during March with respect to Annual Expenditure (per cent)
1	2013-14	31.19	11.89	38
2	2014-15	40.51	35.90	89
3	2015-16	38.87	12.69	33
4	2016-17	40.68	29.63	73

The rush of expenditure during last month of the financial year indicating breach of financial propriety still persisted during 2013-14 to 2016-17. The Department stated (January 2018) that this was due to the fact that most of the funds were released at the fag end of the financial year.

c) A total of ₹ 20.48 crore pertaining to the period 2010-11 to 2016-17 was still parked under MH 8449 – Other Deposits as on January 2018.

- d) The Department stated that 22 AC bills amounting ₹ 24.51 crore for the period from March 2010 to March 2017 were yet to be adjusted as of January 2018. However, Voucher Level Computerization (VLC) data maintained in the office of the Accountant General (A&E), Manipur showed that the Department has a total of 31 AC bills amounting to ₹ 43.06 crore yet to be adjusted as of January 2018.
- e) As per instructions (March 2005) of the Ministry of Development of North Eastern Region (DoNER), no Sales Tax/VAT or Agency Charge would be deducted from the funds released by the Government of India (GoI) for the infrastructure development of the State. The details of central share released, deposited to work agency and deducted at source (VAT, Labour Cess & Agency Charge) as on August 2017 are shown in **Table No. 1.7.3**.

Table No. 1.7.3 Deduction from NLCPR fund

(₹in lakh)

Sl. No.	Name of project	Central share released	Central share deposited to work agency	Central share deducted at source (VAT, Labour Cess & Agency charge)
1	District Sports Complex, Tamenglong	531.50	491.41	40.09
2	District Sports Complex, Churachandpur	760.60	574.03	19.24
3	District Sports Complex, Bishnupur	663.78	467.98	33.16
4	District Sports Complex, Ukhrul	566.18	517.09	49.09
5	National Sports Academy, Khuman Lampak	1,609.08	1,351.55	257.53
		4,131.14	3,402.06	399.11

The reply of the Department (August 2014) with respect to PA indicated that the matter would be taken up with Finance Department and steps for allotment of fund from State had been done. However, the the matter of deduction of inadmissible taxes/duties at source was yet to be taken care of by the Finance Department. The utilization of central fund meant for execution of works in payment of inadmissible items resulted in less availability of fund for the projects.

- f) The State matching share of five ongoing NLCPR projects amounting to ₹95.58 lakh (10 per cent of central share released ₹413.11 lakh State share released ₹317.53 lakh) were yet to be released (October 2017). State matching share was not released during 2017-18 as there was no provision in the budget. The Department stated (January 2018) that proposals for release of State matching share of ₹141.52 lakh was made in November 2017. No further information has been received (February 2018).
- g) Though the Department claimed (January 2018) to have requested the Finance Department from time to time for timely release of fund, however, documents in support of the claim could not be furnished. The Department could not furnish the details of release of fund by the

- Government of India (GoI), Government of Manipur (GoM) and by the Department to the work agency. Thus, the details of delay in release of fund by the State Government could not be worked out.
- h) The Department could not furnish (January 2018) details of the up-to-date expenditure such as value of work done, cost escalation, VAT, Labour Cess, Agency Charge of the 12 sports infrastructure projects taken up under NLCPR, Special Plan Assistance (SPA) and 13<sup>th</sup> Finance Commission (FC) Award. Thus, the proper utilisation of funds as per the guidelines issued from time to time could not be ascertained.
- i) The Department did not have an engineering cell. However, nine works costing ₹ 68.89 lakh were implemented through Public Works Department, Irrigation & Flood Control Department, and District Rural Development Agency. The Department intimated (January 2018) that one Engineering Cell from Water Resource Department was entrusted for execution of departmental works.

Thus, the Department was yet to streamline the lapses on system of accountability and financial management pointed out in the Audit Report.

1.7.3.4 Recommendation No. 4: Proper monitoring of the projects should be carried out at different levels and funds for the projects should be made available timely to ensure their scheduled completion. The completion of major pending sports infrastructural works, particularly in the districts and outlying areas should be expedited.

This recommendation was not implemented. The status of 12 ongoing projects (projects under consideration as per PA of YAS featured in AR 2014) taken up under NLCPR, SPA and 13<sup>th</sup> FC furnished by the Department as on May 2017 is shown in **Table No. 1.7.4**.

Table No. 1.7.4 Status of 12 ongoing projects

(₹in lakh)

Sl. No.	Name of project/ (Source of fund/Year of sanction)	Project cost	Expenditure	Stipulated date of completion	Delay (years)	Physical status of completion (per cent)	Reasons for delay
1	District Sports Complex, Tamenglong (NLCPR/2010-11)	748.67	561.50	Nov 2013	4	80	Delay in release of fund & frequent band, blockade, etc.
2	District Sports Complex, Churachandpur (NLCPR/2010-11)	862.01	795.08	Nov 2013	4	80	Delay in release of fund
3	District Sports Complex, Bishnupur (NLCPR/2010-11)	940.35	701.39	Dec 2013	4	50	Cost escalation, and change of hockey site
4	District Sports Complex, Ukhrul (NLCPR/2009-10)	919.87	602.84	Sept 2012	5	80	Not furnished

Sl. No.	Name of project/ (Source of fund/Year of sanction)	Project cost	Expenditure	Stipulated date of completion	Delay (years)	Physical status of completion (per cent)	Reasons for delay
5	District Sports Complex, Chandel (SPA)	1,618	1,611.97	2010-11	6	90	Not furnished
6	District Sports Complex, Senapati (SPA)	1,647	1,609.46	2010-11	6	85	Not furnished
7	District Sports Complex, Thoubal (SPA)	2,114	156.80	2010-11	6	90	Not furnished
8	Regional Water Sports Complex at Takmu (SPA)	1,800	1,800	2010	7	90	Not furnished
9	Multipurpose Sports Complex at Jiribam (SPA)	2,171	2,141.09	2011	6	90	Not furnished
10	Cricket Stadium at Luwangsangbam (SPA)	1,411	1,369.02	2011	6	90	Not furnished
11	Construction of National Sports Academy (NLCPR/2006-07)	1,843.17	1,787.86	2009	8	100	Not furnished
12	Upgradation of Khuman Lampak Sports Complex (13 <sup>th</sup> FC)	10,000	9,000	Not furnished	-	70	Not furnished
	Total	26,075.07	22,137.01				

The Department stated (August 2017) that review meetings with the work agencies were conducted regularly. However, the minutes of the review meetings including agenda discussed to support the above claim could not be furnished.

Though 100 *per cent* physical progress since 2013 of National Sports Academy was claimed, the Department could not furnish completion certificate, drawings and the work agency's measurement books (required for periodical repair and maintenance) as envisaged in the Memorandum of Understandings (MOUs). The Department stated (January 2018) that the work agency was directed in June 2017 to submit the documents.

Although the projects were delayed beyond the target date of completion, the records seeking time extension with valid ground, termination of agreement or imposition of penalty to the work agency for delay in completion were not available on record. It may also be noted the MOUs signed with the work agency did not indicate the time prescribed for completion of the projects. As per guideline of NLCPR, projects which could not be completed within six months from the schedule date of completion provided in the Detailed Project Report (DPR), the State Government would be responsible for completion of the balance work from own resource. In case, the State wants to change the completion schedule, it should be done at the level of Chief Secretary by holding a meeting and revised schedule so finalized should be sent to the

Ministry before the expiry of six months from the original schedule date of completion. However, no such record of change of scheduled date of completion of all the 12 projects was furnished (February 2018). Thus, the Department was yet to take up all-out effort to expedite the completion of 12 projects.

The Department prepared (July 2017) proposals for cost escalation/revision of District Sports Complex at Bishnupur, an NLCPR project originally due for completion in December 2013. However, neither justification for the proposal nor concurrence of the Ministry to the proposal was available. There was no records of efforts taken up by the Department to verify the genuineness of the claim of the work agency against doubtful expenditure of ₹ 6.08 crore (stated to have been utilised in procurement of building materials for Sports Complex at Bishnupur and Tamenglong).

In respect of Regional Water Sports Complex at Takmu (SPA), the progress of work could not be ascertained as there was no change in expenditure since 2013. In January 2018, the Department submitted the work agency's physical and financial progress report. However, the latest position of the Water Sports Complex could not be ascertained as the progress report were undated and do not indicate the up-to-date expenditure.

Scrutiny of the sample copies of the Utilisation Certificates submitted (August 2017) revealed that the mandatory documents to be enclosed while requesting subsequent instalments such as the quarterly progress report, photographs of the works completed, work plan and time frame, Inspection Report of the Nodal Officer *etc.*, were not furnished. As a result, GoI has not released any fund for all the projects under NLCPR, SPA and 13<sup>th</sup> FC.

The Department was also yet to adhere to the timeline for submission of UCs to the Ministry. As per guideline of NLCPR, the UCs of the funds released by the Government of India must be submitted within 12 months from the date of release. However, there was delays ranging from 10 to 53 months in submission of UCs as shown in **Table No. 1.7.5**.

Amount Due date of **Actual Date** Delay Sl. Date of submission of submission **Project** released in No. release of UC months ₹in crore) of UC **District Sports** 1.40 26-04-2009 26-04-2010 17-09-2014 53 1 2.36 05-12-2014 05-12-2015 21-09-2016 Complex, Ukhrul 10 1.38 10-11-2010 10-11-2011 17-09-2014 33 **District Sports** 2 Complex, 2.62 11-12-2014 11-12-2015 22-09-2016 10 Tamenglong **District Sports** 22-12-2010 22-12-2011 3 3.39 29-09-2015 45 Complex, Bishnupur 10-11-2010 10-11-2011 18-02-2014 27 **District Sports** 1.86 4 Complex, 04-12-2014 04-12-2015 03-03-2017 2.83 15 Churachandpur 15.84 **Total** 

Table No. 1.7.5 Delay in submission of UCs

The Department constituted (March 2016) inspection team comprising Joint Director/Planning, concerned DYASOs and Youth Officers to monitor the construction works taken up under 13<sup>th</sup> Finance Commission Awards, NLCPR

and SPA and submit reports periodically. The inspection report for construction of Khuman Lampak Sports Complex conducted during May and June 2016 indicated poor performance and slow progress of the work agency. Inspection report of the DYASO, Ukhrul indicated unsatisfactory execution of District Sport Complex (DSC), Ukhrul. Despite the unsatisfactory progress on execution of the works, records of further follow-up action taken by Department were not available on record.

1.7.3.5 Recommendation No. 5: To facilitate, encourage and support sportspersons, the systems and procedures in the Department need to be geared up to ensure timely release of incentives, benefits and financial assistance to the sportspersons and sports associations, as also taking due care of the career prospects of the staff of the Department.

This recommendation was partially implemented. The Department stated (January 2018) that backlog incentive cash awards/financial assistance for the period 2012-2015 amounting to ₹3.16 crore was paid to 2,378 sportspersons/sports associations during 2016-17 through Direct Benefit Transfer (DBT) into their respective bank accounts.

The Department furnished the list of the awardees indicating the amount and bank details. However, the actual disbursement through bank could not be ascertained as Audit could not verify the genuineness of the claim in absence of any signed and validated documents.

The Department claimed (January 2018) to have taken initiatives to impart training (six instances) for capacity building and skill upgradation of the staff and officers during the calendar year 2017. However, in the absence of supporting records, Audit could not verify the claim.

As on the date of Performance Audit (March 2013), the manpower shortfall was 24 *per cent* (men-in-position of 530 against sanctioned strength of 699). This has deteriorated (August 2017) to a shortfall of 30 *per cent* (men-in-position of 484 against sanctioned strength of 697) in spite of new recruitments<sup>33</sup>. Proposals for filling up of 21 posts of coaches in various disciplines and five post of Superintendent (Physical) through Manipur Public Service Commission (MPSC) were stated to have been sought (October 2016). Progress in this regard has not yet been furnished (February 2018).

### 1.7.4 Status of Implementation of the Recommendation of the PAC

The Department's Action Taken Report (ATR) on the recommendation of the Hon'ble PAC as stated at *Paragraph 1.7.1* is yet to be received (February 2018).

\_

Department stated that two post have been filled up against 46 various posts approved by the Government.

## 1.7.5 Conclusion

The audit recommendations were yet to be fully implemented. Perspective and Annual Plans was yet to be drawn up. Control mechanism exercised by the newly re-designated "Internal Finance Division" with regards to financial management was not effective. The Department failed to expedite the construction works taken up to create better infrastructure. No training was imparted for the staff of the Department. There was shortage of staff in the Department.